

# Institute of Education



# Where are data underutilised and where is granularity lost?

Dylan Kneale, Praveetha Patalay, Meena Khatwa, Claire Stansfield, Emla Fitzsimmons, James Thomas

EPPI-Centre Social Science Research Unit UCL Institute of Education University College London

EPPI-Centre report • March 2016





#### The authors of this report are:

Kneale  $D^1$ , Patalay  $P^2$ , Khatwa  $M^1$ , Stansfield  $C^1$ , Fitzsimmons  $E^2$ , Thomas  $J^1$ 

<sup>1</sup>Evidence for Policy and Practice Information and Co-ordinating Centre (EPPI-Centre), UCL Institute of Education, University College London

<sup>2</sup>Centre for Longitudinal Studies (CLS), UCL Institute of Education, University College London

This report was prepared by the Evidence for Policy and Practice Information and Coordinating Centre (EPPI-Centre) and the Centre for Longitudinal Studies, UCL Institute of Education. The views expressed here are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the EPPI-Centre or CLS. All data were correct as of February 2016 and any errors and inaccuracies are the sole responsibility of the authors. Responsibility for the views expressed remains solely with the authors.

#### Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Prof Heather Joshi for her valuable input into this project as well as Philip Rose for producing the final report.

This report should be cited as: Kneale D, Patalay P, Khatwa M, Stansfield C, Fitzsimmons E, Thomas J (2016) *Piloting and producing a map of Millennium Cohort Study Data usage: Where are data underutilised and where is granularity lost?* EPPI-Centre, Social Science Research Unit, UCL Institute of Education, University College London

ISBN: 978-1-907345-86-9

#### © Copyright 2016

Authors of the reviews on the EPPI-Centre website (http://eppi.ioe.ac.uk/) hold the copyright for the text of their reviews. The EPPI-Centre owns the copyright for all material on the website it has developed, including the contents of the databases, manuals, and keywording and data-extraction systems. The centre and authors give permission for users of the site to display and print the contents of the site for their own non-commercial use, providing that the materials are not modified, copyright and other proprietary notices contained in the materials are retained, and the source of the material is cited clearly following the citation details provided. Otherwise users are not permitted to duplicate, reproduce, re-publish, distribute, or store material from this website without express written permission.

# Contents

Executive Summary 1
1. Introduction and Background 4
1.1 The Millennium Cohort Study 4
1.2 Procedures for data selection and challenges 4
1.3 Objectives
1.4 Existing reviews and challenges5
2. Methods
2.1 Choice of topics
2.2 Identifying studies - piloting and implementing the search criteria7
2.3 Identifying studies - inclusion criteria10
2.4 Data extraction and synthesis12
3. Results
3.1 Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire17
3.2 Hobbies
3.3 Self-reported friends and friendships at age 729
3.4 BMI
3.5 Children's self-rated feelings36
3.6 Diet and Nutrition
3.7 Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire40
3.8 Feelings about school (school dis/like)43
3.9 Immunisations and vaccinations during childhood45
3.10 Screen time
4. Summary and discussion
4.1 Which data are utilised and which are underutilised?
4.2 Where is granularity lost?55
4.3 Further ideas for good practice around the use of and reporting of MCS data56
4.4 Specific recommendations around data and future research
4.5 What has the pilot exercise taught us for future exercises and what are the limitations of this study?
5. Full list of studies discovered by subject area
5.1 SDQ
5.2 Hobbies
5.3 Self-reported friendships

70
74
74
75
75
76
77
79
94

# **Executive Summary**

# Findings

• This study sets out to examine where MCS data are underutilised. To fit within the remit of the study, we hone in on ten priority question areas (Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire, Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire, Diet, BMI, Immunisations, School Dis/like, Self-reported Friendships, Self-reported feelings, Screen Time, Hobbies)

• In total we found 481 unique studies that were using MCS data and undertaking primary analysis.

• Data that are collected through a recognised scale with defined thresholds or cut-off points for identifying constructs of interest and/or data that can provide a unique insight into a policy-relevant issue, are those most widely used in the MCS data.

• Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire data embody these principles and are the most widely utilised of our ten areas, having featured as a focus in 121 studies.

• Data that were collected from the child's own reports (e.g. friendships and feelings) have seldom been utilised in comparison to data collected through parental reports (e.g. SDQ). Collection of data from multiple informants did not always correlate with higher levels of usage. Child self-reported data will become more important as the MCS children grow older, but it is unclear why these data are rarely used at age 7, although the nature of the scales and measures used is likely to be a factor. Future studies among children may also use these results to carefully consider the types of questions that are asked to younger children and their suitability for that developmental stage.

• Data on immunisations at age 3 and 5 did not feature in a great number of publications. However, those using MCS data were highly cited. One of the unique strengths of the MCS data is that they were able to directly reflect and address the research needs of policy-makers in terms of understanding antecedents of MMR uptake. Crucially, MCS data were able to provide a unique insight into uptake of single vaccines as well as combined vaccines; these data were not readily available elsewhere.

• Imposing thresholds on data was found to be problematic in some cases, for example for BMI, where a number of different thresholds for overweight and obesity were in use. The use of different thresholds can lead to substantial differences in the results obtained. Some users failed to report which definition was used, impeding the comparison of results.

#### Further ideas for good practice around the use of and reporting of MCS data

• Encouraging notification of publication: Currently CLS traces MCS publications through inviting users to notify the centre of publications and through additional web searching. Emphasising the importance of notifying CLS of publications using MCS data at the stage of accessing data may boost the number of studies that are traced.

#### • Further development of a community of users (requires further

funding/investment): Establishing a searchable database of MCS users on the CLS website could help to further foster the community of users. The database could hold a short entry with users' contact details, topic areas of interest and key variables of interest. This would allow MCS users to develop links with others with similar interests, and potentially foster collaborations between users and across institutions. This database could also be used as the basis of future work in contacting users for consultations for future sweeps and other forms of user engagement. Participation in such a database would be voluntary although it could be encouraged when users obtain the data.

#### • Recording publications with study level meta-data (requires further

funding/investment): Enhancing the functionality of the CLS library could allow for the recording of a greater number of fields on publications and a more efficient means of searching the library. Users notifying CLS of new publications could be invited to complete a template of meta-data about their publication including, for example, abstract, keywords, key variables used in the analysis, and other study-level metadata. This enhanced functionality would assist in future exercises aimed at tracing MCS usage and would also be beneficial to future researchers to identify where data has been used previously and where they are underutilised. This would support the further development of a community of users.

• Publishing the case for variables: Most variables/measures included in MCS surveys go through a process of consultation which involves a written case being made by the research team/users for their inclusion. We recommend that a record of this process is published for new variables to allow users to understand why variables have been suggested (and included). For example in the case of hobbies data, which are not widely used, publishing this information would allow users to understand the rationale underlying new questions and may stimulate further use of the data.

• Nominating variable champions: Each variable that is included in MCS surveys is included usually after a written case has been made. 'Variable champions' could be nominated to provide some support or engage with in discussion around the use of those variables. In some cases this could include policy-makers and practitioners, which would foster links between academic users and other stakeholders.

• Making MCS studies more identifiable: Further guidance or emphasis of the importance of naming of MCS in publications' titles/abstracts/keywords may facilitate other reviews of data usage in future, and may give additional prominence to the study in the literature.

• Principles of good practice in data analysis: Although MCS data users are required to adhere to good practice, in terms of data security and to ensure that the confidentiality of respondents is preserved (among other elements), there is no part in the End User Licence (EUL) that explicitly covers other aspects of the ethical treatment of data. For example, Social Research Association (SRA) Ethical Guidelines state that researchers 'must conduct their work responsibly and in light of the moral and legal order of the society in which they practice' and must also 'not engage or collude in selecting methods designed to produce misleading results, or in

misrepresenting findings by commission or omission' [187, p18]. It would be expected that researchers using MCS data would be already adherent to the ethical guidelines set out by an association such as the SRA. A suggestion could be for the EUL for MCS data to include a reminder for users around the expectation that the data will be analysed appropriately and not in a way as to purposely misrepresent the results.

#### Specific recommendations around data and future research

• Methodological development: We recommend further exploration in terms of how a systematic approach to discovering, mapping and synthesising literature could be integrated with the further analysis of MCS data. An example might be the investigation of the relationship between BMI and behavioural outcomes. A systematic review could be conducted of studies using MCS data on BMI and child behaviour to synthesise the conceptual frameworks and to help design a model to be tested in the data, with covariates selected based on the results and/or recommendations of previous studies. This synthesised model (based on the synthesis of theory and previous results) could then be tested on MCS data, blending both the systematic review approach and new analysis of the data.

• Further investigation of the Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire (CBQ): We recommend that funding be sought for a project that would aim to investigate the measurement properties of the CBQ using MCS data. This could enhance further use of these variables.

• Voice of the child studies: Related to the earlier recommendation around publishing the written case for including variables in MCS, we recommend that this should start with those variables collected through child self-report at age 7. This could provide a basis for a programme of further analysis of variables that reflect the voice of the child. This perspective has been a concern among policy-makers and voluntary sector practitioners for a number of years [188] and there is substantial potential for MCS to make further contributions in this area.

• **BMI measures:** As described earlier, we recommend that variables that are deposited with flags for whether the child is obese/overweight are clearly marked according to the thresholds used for categorising overweight/obesity. Furthermore, users should be encouraged to explicitly report the thresholds used. Further work is currently underway to understand the implications of using different thresholds around overweight/obesity in MCS data.

# 1. Introduction and Background

# 1.1 The Millennium Cohort Study

The UK Millennium Cohort Study (MCS) is a longitudinal interdisciplinary study following the lives of 19,000 children born in the UK in 2000/1. The study recruited families of children born in randomly selected electoral wards, disproportionally stratified to boost representation of children from disadvantaged and ethnic minority families; further booster data sweeps have resulted in additional data being collected for Scottish and Welsh children. Information has been collected at 9 months, 3, 5, 7 and 11 years, with the next sweep of data collection underway among study members who are aged 14 years. Initially, over 19,000 households were recruited into the study; by age 7 the number of participating families had dropped to 13,800 and at age 11, fewer than 13,300 interviews were conducted. A wide range of data have been collected from children, parents and guardians, the partners of parents/guardians, older siblings and teachers, as well as substudies that collected data from health visitors; these include self-reported and objectively measured/verified data. In addition, contextual (observational and reported) data have been collected reflecting the children's homes, schools and neighbourhoods, and data linkage projects have enabled the capture of detailed neighbourhood contextual measures and educational outcomes through linkage with National Pupil Database records.

#### 1.2 Procedures for data selection and challenges

Each wave of MCS data collects a wide range of data across a range of domains and from a range of actors in a child's life (named above). For example, the age 11 years questionnaire collected data from parents on the household composition, family context; early education, schooling and childcare; child and family activities and children's behaviour; parenting activities; children's health; parent's health; employment, income and education; housing and local area; parental mental well-being; relationship; attitudes and values; and socio-demographic data. These data can be linked to previous sweeps and models of causal inference can be developed. MCS sweeps are primarily designed in consultation with policy-makers and commissioners, researchers and the MCS-user community through a number of activities. These consultation activities have usually included a consultative conference for recent MCS sweeps where new proposals for questions are discussed openly as well as the usability of questions that were fielded in previous sweep(s). In the run-up to a consultative conference, theme leaders are selected to solicit comments and information from the wider policy and research community. As each included question incurs a substantial cost in fieldwork, new questions are openly scrutinised by the survey team, as well as in public forums, and tested in pilot surveys. After publication of the data, descriptive reports are generated showcasing the analytical potential of different survey modules/themes; and additions can be made to deposited data (for example data linkages and derived variables) at different points. Attempts are made by MCS team to collect information on all publications using MCS data and users are invited to notify the survey team on any publication using the data. These sources are published on the CLS bibliography (see http://www.cls.ioe.ac.uk/Bibliography). In June 2015, the bibliography held approximately 440 sources that were described as using MCS.

Up to the present time, the analysis of existing patterns of data usage have involved cursory analysis of the literature as well as being based on the input of experts through consultation activities or independently through assorted means. No other evaluation activities are undertaken after data are collected and publicly deposited to assess the usage and usefulness of different forms of collected data. Potentially, this can result in some research areas/questions having comparatively low impact, but nevertheless being consistently collected across sweeps without challenge. All questions are included in the MCS survey at substantial cost, making maximising the use of their data all the more important. In addition, any subsequent analysis that occurs as a result of uncovering underutilised data could uncover significant findings for policy and research.

Furthermore, the way in which data are used has also not been assessed fully; for example, information on children's diets are collected to a high level of detail (e.g. identifying whether children eat 'fish on Fridays' for religious reasons) but low sample sizes may mean that such specific information is rarely used by MCS users, or is instead collapsed to form larger aggregations due to sample size constraints. Of particular concern are (i) those data that have been collected repeatedly across sweeps but where they have not been widely used and (ii) those data that are collected with high degrees of granularity but which are rarely used in disaggregate form.

# 1.3 Objectives

The objectives of this work are to (i) identify where potentially under-explored areas of data may lie for MCS users; (ii) to inform the design of future sweeps of the MCS and other child cohort studies by highlighting where data are rarely used; (iii) to inform the design of future sweeps/studies by highlighting examples where detailed response categories are rarely used.

Mapping out the totality of MCS data usage would be an undertaking beyond the scope of the current project, and in conjunction with the MCS study team, priority areas of research were identified based on specific topic areas, questions or scales. These topic areas were intended to represent data known by the investigators to be well used in studies, as well as representative of data that are thought to be underutilised.

This therefore means that the current study is not a systematic map of how all MCS data are used, but is more focussed on core sets of questions/modules.

#### 1.4 Existing reviews and challenges

This type of review has not been undertaken with reference to a particular survey in the past and this represents a pilot systematic mapping exercise, rather than a systematic review. The distinction between a systematic review and the mapping exercise described here being that this mapping exercise is inclusive with regards to study quality and study design, and that a tightly bound research question is not driving the current study. One known systematic review of MCS data ([1]) exists which examined the impact of the involvement of fathers on the mental health outcomes of children, mothers and fathers themselves. This type of study is distinct from the findings described here through the included studies being bound by a common research question and use of a common dataset, as opposed to being bound by common usage of specific variables.

There are several challenges of the approach adopted here which are outlined in the limitations. Briefly, the main challenge in the current study is in terms of establishing that data are underutilised (establishing that they are not used) as opposed to remaining unpublished. As with most research that is ultimately dependent on the secondary analysis of published research, establishing that the published literature is representative of the totality of scientific enquiry is a challenge, and publication bias describes the case where studies remain unpublished (particularly in peer-reviewed literature) due to the significance of their findings, their focus, their perceived novelty, or other reasons. A comprehensive search strategy and encompassing inclusion criteria can go some way to limiting such bias, through ensuring that studies that are published in lower impact journals, as working papers or in theses are included. However, publication bias remains a caveat of the results presented, and statistical methods of exploring the presence of publication bias are inappropriate to this mapping exercise. Identification of whether data are used is also a challenge, particularly in studies using data such as the MCS where variables of interest may be included alongside a battery of other variables, and we describe our strategy for identifying relevant studies in the methods section.

# 2. Methods

# 2.1 Choice of topics

Reviewing the full scope of how data were used from the Millennium Cohort Study was beyond the scope of this pilot mapping project. Instead, ten question areas were selected intended to be representative of question areas hypothesised to be well used in the literature, as well as question areas hypothesised to be rarely used. The intention was to contrast how different question areas are used in practice, to identify where data are underutilised and to identify the perceived strengths and weaknesses of MCS data as reported by authors (see Box 1).

# 2.2 Identifying studies - piloting and implementing the search criteria

Two approaches were considered in identifying studies. The first approach involved developing separate search strategies for each of the ten areas in focus and implementing these across different sources. Broadly this search strategy would consist of three parts (descriptors for the data, descriptors for the question area, additional detail around the questions/question area). The second approach involved implementing a single search of the literature for studies using terms for 'MCS' data, and then two rounds of screening to identify relevant studies across the ten areas of interest among these studies. Because we were concerned that subject specific searches may not capture the heterogeneity in terminology used to describe question areas across disciplines, we conducted further testing based on the second approach. Adopting this second approach meant that although the search may be simpler to implement, the screening would be more complex as studies would have to be screened across subject areas simultaneously.

We conducted further testing of a search strategy that was based on variants of MCS and one which was implemented across a number of datasets. We were able to compare our results against the CLS bibliography. The CLS bibliography is populated through web searching and through notification by study authors of publications that use CLS data. Specifically, we tested whether a simple search based on 'millennium cohort study' and variants (see Appendix 1) would be sufficient to capture studies or whether a more indepth search strategy was necessary.

We conducted preliminary searches based on the simpler set of search terms in Appendix 1 and compared these to a snapshot of 60 publications in the CLS bibliography (approximately 15% of records held for CLS publications). Of these 60 studies, fourteen were identified as problematic as they did not appear in our initial set of studies. When we examined these records further we found that six would not meet our inclusion criteria (see later section) as they did not use MCS data directly but instead reported on the results of MCS data published elsewhere (for example [2]). Of the remaining eight studies identified, we found that a search that included the terms in Appendix 1, which looked for their occurrence anywhere in the document (as opposed to title and abstract only) and implemented through Scopus and Science Direct, located seven of these sources; as a result CLS working papers were added as a specific source. This testing was used to justify our approach of implementing a small search across a large number of databases to locate

studies using MCS data, and then to screen the results for inclusion across any one of the chosen subject areas. One deviation from this was in our search for economic literature, where the search on EconLit was expanded to include terms reflecting 'birth cohort' (and UK geography) as well as those in Appendix 1; this did not yield additional results after screening. The following sources were searched at the end of July through to mid-August 2015 (and the sources reflected the diversity in our choice of data; see Box 1):

Source	Description and Implementation	Results
Applied Social Sciences Index and Abstracts	Covering health, social services, psychology, sociology, economics, politics, race relations and education	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 44 results
Australian Education Index	Contains more than 200,000 entries on education	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 1159 results; additional criteria imposed on search (NOT (veteran OR "US military" or PATENT)
Australian Institute of Family Studies catalogue	Social sciences	Search for terms occurring in title, abstract, descriptor, heading word, original title, keyword; 7 results
British Education Index	Index to the contents of significant education journals published in the UK (note as of Aug 2014 merging with EBSCO)	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 25 results
British Nursing Index	Collection of nursing and midwifery journals covering 400 titles	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 1159 results; Additional criteria imposed on search (NOT (veteran OR "US military" or PATENT)
Data Citation Index	Includes content from more than 80 established, curated repositories spanning multiple disciplines	Implemented in 'topic'; 20 results
EconLit	American Economic Association's electronic bibliography	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 22 results; additional searches also conducted
Education Resources Information Centre database	Library of education research and information, sponsored by the Institute of Education Sciences (IES) of the US	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 28 results
EMBASE	Elsevier biomedical database	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 261 results
Euro PubMed Central	30.4 million+ abstracts and 3.3 million+ full text research articles from PubMed and PubMed Central	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 417 results

Source	Description and Implementation	Results
Geobase	Includes Human Geography (and other geographic/environmental sciences)	Search for terms occurring in title, abstract, descriptor, heading word, original title, keyword; 53 results
Google scholar	Multidisciplinary	100 records included for screening
Health Management Information Consortium	A compilation of data from two sources, the Department of Health's Library and Information Services and King's Fund Information and Library Service	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 53 results
International Bibliography of Social Sciences	Abstracts and indexes the international literature in social science and interdisciplinary research from 2,800 journals with 7,000 books added annually	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 57 results
IOE Digital Education Resource Archive (DERA)	A digital archive of documents published electronically by government and other relevant bodies in the areas of education, training, children and families	Search of title only; 7 publications
JSTOR	Multidisciplinary digital library of academic journals, books, and primary sources	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 269 results
Labordoc	Largest collection of knowledge on the world of work	Search for terms occurring in title, abstract; 2 results
PsycInfo	American Psychological Association database of journals in the social and behavioural sciences	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 140 results
PubMed	More than 25 million citations for biomedical literature from MEDLINE, life science journals, and online books	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 290 results
Science direct	Includes scientific, technical, and medical research	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 206 results
Scopus	The largest abstract and citation database of peer- reviewed literature: scientific journals, books and conference proceedings	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 722 results

Source	Description and Implementation	Results
Social Policy and Practice	UK focussed; draws upon five of the UK's leading bibliographic collections of social policy and practice	Search for terms occurring in abstract, title, publication type, heading word, accession number; 185 results
Social Services Abstracts	Abstracts and indexes the international literature in social work, human services, and related areas, including social welfare, social policy, and community development from 1,300 titles	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 12 results
Sociological Abstracts	Abstracts and indexes the international literature in sociology and related disciplines in the social and behavioural sciences from almost 2,000 titles	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 34 results
SPORTDiscus	Sports and sports medicine journals (670 titles)	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 68 results; Additional searches also conducted
TRID	Transportation research database	Search for terms occurring in title, abstract, descriptor, heading word, original title, keyword; 2 results
UK Data Archive	Contains a list of projects using different data sources	List of projects obtained
Zetoc journals	Contains over 29,000 journals and more than 52 million article citations and conference papers through the British Library's electronic table of contents	Search for terms occurring anywhere in the text; 203 results

# 2.3 Identifying studies - inclusion criteria

All records were inputted into EPPI-Reviewer 4 for further screening (4,329 records). Records were first screened for duplicates, with just under half of records identified as duplicates and excluded (2,056 records). All remaining records were screened on the basis of title and abstract by two reviewers (DK and MK); any disagreements that could not be resolved were to be referred to other team members (although this did not prove to be necessary).

It is worth noting that this mapping exercise is focussed on the 'study' as the unit of interest and not the 'publication'. Therefore, some records that are treated as individual publications on the CLS library are coded as duplicates here; for example, while both publications below are treated as separate entries on the CLS library (as it has a diffident focus), in the present study we would default to the most recent publication (which usually corresponds with the journal publication).

• JACKSON, M, KIERNAN, K and McLANAHAN, S. (2011) Immigrant-Native Differences in Child Health: Does Maternal Education Narrow or Widen the Gap? Working Paper WP10-11. Princeton, NJ: University of Princeton.

• JACKSON, M.I, KIERNAN, K and McLANAHAN, S. (2012) Immigrant-Native Differences in Child Health: Does Maternal Education Narrow or Widen the Gap? Child Development, 83(5), 1501-1509.

All studies using MCS data of interest (see Box 1) were considered to be eligible. These ten areas were prioritised with input from MCS investigators and were selected to represent:

- related topics/scales where usage could be contrasted by the type of scale used (e.g. SDQ and CBQ for dimensions of child behaviour);
- topics where usage could be contrasted in terms of respondent (parent/teacher reports (SDQ; CBQ) vs child report (feelings, school dis/like, friends));
- related topics where usage could be contrasted in terms of whether they are usually specified as outcomes or as antecedents (outcomes (e.g. BMI) and antecedents (e.g. Diet, screen time))
- topics of high policy relevance (arguably all fall within this category, but immunisation was selected as representative here). Those interested in using the immunisation data would also have had substantial opportunities to work with and publish from these data.

This meant that some important areas, and notably cognitive development, were sacrificed in order to conduct a more thorough examination of these constructs. Similarly, there are a large number of questions that provide a snapshot of parental characteristics and broader contextual factors that could have been included, but were too diffuse to be included in the approach here.

Initial title and abstract screening mainly focussed on whether the data being used were MCS data. This included excluding studies using data from a US-based Millennium Cohort Study (a study of military veterans) and the Gateshead Millennium Cohort Study. Full texts of records that were deemed eligible on the basis of title and abstract screening were retrieved and subject to a second round of screening by two reviewers (DK and MK), who read the texts in full to establish eligibility. Both used a list of questions and potential synonyms for the terms used in questions to establish eligibility. We retrieved the full record for 224 publications to examine their relevance at this stage. All records were deemed ineligible if they:

- Did not 'use' MCS data (and either used different data or did not include primary analysis)
- Were a review or systematic review (and did not include primary analysis)
- Were a news item (including news items reported in journals where the full text paper was published elsewhere)
- Were a book review
- [Were a duplicate]
- Did not clearly focus on an area of interest (see Box 1)

Included studies were those that used one of the question areas in Box 1 as a main dependent or independent variable in their analyses. These were defined on the basis of the scope of the study as outlined in the aims/objectives or research questions. Where studies did not clearly specify a clear independent variable of interest in the aims/objectives - for example the study explored which of a range of factors predicted a specific outcome of interest - then we examined whether there was a focus on the question areas of interest in the literature review or conceptual framework. In particular, we aimed to exclude studies where the question area in scope here was being used only as a background control variable; this was often made apparent in studies when full parameter estimates in statistical models were not published, made available, or discussed in the write up. Studies could be included as being relevant across multiple areas of interest.

#### 2.4 Data extraction and synthesis

Information was extracted on the following characteristics of studies:

- Country of lead author
- Institution of lead author
- Study sweep of data used
- Other data sources analysed in study
- Which questions used in analysis (which measures were fielded from which respondent at which sweep)
- Aims/objectives of study
- Which analytical methods used in analysis; additional study design notes
- Whether measures were used as outcome variable or main predictor of interest (see text above for definition)
- Conclusions/results
- Strengths of the data/measures
- Difficulties reported in using data/measures and/or study limitations
- Recommendations for future research/data collection
- Journal discipline
- Citations of study (based on Google Scholar)

Data extraction forms were piloted first before being completed for each study. Where a reviewer was unable to populate a particular field, the advice of a second reviewer was sought. The data were synthesised and presented according to themes separately for the ten measures/topics of interest. These themes were developed from pre-defined categories and new categories that emerged from the data. These categories were compared and contrasted and studies were then grouped into a coherent framework according to key themes that emerged, for example around how and why data were selected and used, the strengths and weaknesses of using particular sets of measures in particular ways, and the recommendations that were made for future research.

#### Box 1: Choice of data

1. Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ)

The Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) measures children and young people's behaviour, emotions and relationships. It is composed of five domains: (i) emotional symptoms, (ii) conduct problems, (iii) hyperactivity/inattention, (iv) peer problems and (iv) prosocial behaviour. Each question is scored 0 (not at all true), 1 (partly true), or 2 (certainly true), with some question reverse coded. Four domains (i-iv) are summed together to calculate a total difficulties score [3]. The SDQ was selected as a question area that was thought to be well utilised, and the focus here was on understanding whether there were any particular factors surrounding the collection or availability of SDQ data that may facilitate extensive usage.

# 2. Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire

The Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire (CSBQ) is an extension of the Adaptive Social Behaviour Inventory [4], and has been implemented in different forms across different sweeps of the survey (see later section). The CSBQ is distinguished from other measures, including the SDQ, through including a focus both on pro-social and anti-social behaviours [5]. Three domains are covered in the CSBQ: independence and self-regulation; emotional dysregulation and cooperation [6]. The focus here in particular was on understanding how CSBQ is used in studies compared with well-known alternatives such as the SDQ.

# 3. Diet

Several questions have been developed and fielded around children's diet and nutrition in the MCS. Data on children's diet are thought to be generally well used in the literature. However, the comprehensive nature of the questions - which include more general fields such as frequency of consuming portions of fruit to more specialist data such as whether children eat fish on Fridays for religious reasons - mean that it is likely that some questions or areas may rarely be used in published studies. Our focus here is on distinguishing which questions are commonly used in sweeps 2, 3 and 4 and which are rarely used.

# 4. BMI

Along with questions about diet and SDQ data, data collected on children's BMI are thought to feature in several publications using MCS data. However, of particular interest here is the way in which BMI data are used - for example are BMI data used in continuous form or do researchers more commonly use the grouped data measuring whether children are overweight or obese. The grouped data have historically been derived and deposited using International Obesity Task Force thresholds for identifying obesity/overweight among children (based on the gender and age of the child); the UK90 thresholds are an alternative set of 'rules' to categorise children as being obese/overweight.

# 5. Immunisation

It is hypothesised that immunisation data collected at 9 months has been used in several MCS-based studies. However, the extent to which 'completed' immunisation histories have been used in studies is unknown and the focus here is on establishing the way in

which immunisation information collected at ages 3 and 5 years have been used in studies.

# 6. Hobbies

Two of the earlier British birth cohort studies (1958 and 1970) have fielded extensive questions on surveys (albeit at later ages), which have been used in different disciplines, for example in examining resilience among young people [7]. Age 7 saw the inclusion of a self-completion module that asked children about their hobbies, and we investigate the use of these data in published studies.

# 7. Children's feelings

One of the weaknesses of measures such as the SDQ is that it is reliant on the observations of parents/teachers and not a reflection of the child's own perceptions. Through asking about children's feelings at age 7 via a self-completion module, the MCS attempted to capture the child's voice, and we investigate the use of these data in published studies.

# 8. School dis/like

Several 'objective' and established measures of cognitive development and school readiness are collected in the MCS. Additional questions capturing the child's own perceptions of school may provide additional insight and may be predictive of future indicators of school performance and adjustment. School dis/like has been used in studies examining the outcomes of older children and young people in terms of engagement in risk behaviours [8], and the focus here is on how these data are used to examine the outcomes of younger children in the MCS.

# 9. Friends

Through asking about children's friendships at age 7 via a self-completion module, the MCS attempted to capture the child's perception of their peer group, and we investigate the use of these data in published studies.

# 10. Screen time

BMI and diet are issues that are thought to be well used in studies using MCS data. However, another important predictor of BMI is thought to be physical activity and sedentary behaviour. Here the focus is on examining how widely used indicators of sedentary behaviour at ages 3, 5 and 7 are used, and how these data are used in studies.

# 3. Results



**PRISMA Flow Diagram** 

- The initial results of the flow of studies show the number of studies using the ten topics of focus as their prime in/dependent variables.
- The total number of MCS studies identified was 481. This is a similar number of records as found on the CLS Bibliography at the time of the search (481 vs 440); however, the results presented here are likely to represent a greater volume of studies (as opposed to publications) as we do not include duplicates in the form of

working papers or reports, and do not include reviews, reports or news of other MCS studies that do not include primary analyses of MCS data (including, for example, the review of fatherhood studies discussed earlier [1]).

- We can already begin to see that those measures that have been collected across sweeps - diet, BMI, SDQ and screen time - are comparatively well used. Those measures that have started to be collected at age 7 (and first made available in 2010) have had a lower usage. In the next sections we disaggregate these patterns further.
- We examined where studies were published and found that the majority were published as journal articles (62.2%), over a quarter (28.1%) of studies were published as reports (or report sections in edited volumes), working papers and conference papers; with approximately one-in-twenty studies published as theses (4.2%), or books or book chapters (5.6%).
- MCS data were used across disciplines when we examined the journal discipline<sup>1</sup>. Reflecting the lag between data being made available and the time taken for publication, a number of publications used data from early sweeps and were published in public health/epidemiology journals (20.4%) and medicine/paediatric health journals (22.7%). Around one fifth of publications featured in psychology/psychiatry/child development journals (18.4%) while the data were also used extensively in studies published in educational (6.7%), economic (6.4%) and sociological/demographic journals (10.4%) (see Figure 1 for a full breakdown).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The categorisation of journal discipline should be considered as an approximation based on the journal title and in some cases the journal description. In a number of cases the journal could be placed in multiple disciplines - for example a publication in the journal Dyslexia could be categorised as either belonging to Education, Psychology or Child Development (in this instance it was coded as belonging to Child Development/Psychology). In most cases however, there was a clearer distinction.



#### Figure 1: Journal discipline of MCS articles published up to July 2015

#### 3.1 Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

#### Which questions are available by sweep?

Table 1: Strengths and Difficulties scales (summary) fielded in MCS surveys

	Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
Emotional symptoms (scale; *5)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR) ✓ (TR)
Conduct problems (scale; *5)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR) ✓ (TR)
Hyperactivity/Inattention (scale; *5)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR) ✓ (TR)
Peer problems (scale; *5)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR) ✓ (TR)
Pro-social (scale; *5)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR) ✓ (TR)
Total difficulties (4 scales)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR) ✓ (TR)
Perceived impact	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR) ✓ (TR)
Difficulties on areas of life	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR) ✓ (TR)

PR: Parental report; CM: Cohort member report; TR: Teacher report

• Over successive sweeps, the focus of Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire is switching from the parent being the sole respondent to input being collected from teachers<sup>2</sup>. Each scale displayed above is composed of a number of questions which are fielded in full in the sweeps.

#### How many studies are using SDQ as their main focus

• We found 121 studies that used SDQ measures as the main focus of their study (that included measures taken at waves 2, 3 and 4), either as an outcome variable or a key predictor. This accounted for approximately a quarter of all publications discovered in these analyses.

#### Where are SDQ data being used?

• We extracted data on the host institution of the first named author<sup>3</sup>. Figure 2 displays the institutions and authors that published three or more publications that met the inclusion criteria. The UCL Institute of Education was the institution for three-in-ten of first named authors (31%), with UCL (12%) and York University (9%) following closely. Two organisations that were not higher education institutions also published three or more studies using SDQ information as the primary focus (Institute of Fiscal Studies and Demos).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> However, teachers have less than complete response, and at 11 were only surveyed in England and Wales (not Northern Ireland)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> For most disciplines, first named author would equate to the lead author. However, in economics and related disciplines, the convention is to list authors alphabetically.



Figure 2: Countries and Institutions - Use of Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire in the MCS

- The majority of publications originated in the UK (89%) followed by the USA (5%). Other countries included Finland, Australia, France, Ireland and Italy.
- Some authors were prolific users of MCS data, with one author alone being named as first author in 12% of studies we discovered.
- Of the thirteen studies conducted by first named authors based outside the UK, five used other sources of data in the study (comparative analyses). In contrast, just nine out of 108 studies with UK-based first authors conducted comparative work with other studies (including other UK-based studies). Nevertheless, the majority of authors based outside the UK using SDQ data rely solely on MCS data to conduct their studies.
- Despite the geographic bias of MCS data and the over-representation of Welsh, Scottish and Northern Irish children, just 8 studies originated from first authors based in Wales (4), Scotland (1) and Northern Ireland (3). However, country specific reports were produced by authors based in England and elsewhere.
- Of the 121 studies, 12% appeared in public health/epidemiology journals, 11% appears in psychology journals and 10% appeared in medical journals. However, over a third (35%) of studies were not found in academic journals but in reports, working papers, theses or book chapters.



# Figure 3: Use of Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire in the MCS by Journal Discipline

• The absence of publications in Psychology journals is perhaps most stark given the nature of the measure (and that most studies used SDQ as an outcome variable rather than a predictor of other states (see later analysis)). In addition, none of the five institutions with the greatest research capacity in terms of FTE staff working in Psychology and Psychiatry (UCL, Kings College, Edinburgh, Oxford and Cambridge<sup>4</sup>) were represented among first authors publishing in these disciplines and using MCS SDQ data.

Which sweeps and questions are used in the literature?

We classified each study on the basis of all data used in the study (including SDQ data and other variables) finding that the majority of studies used data from multiple sweeps (74%). The most common research designs involved using data from the first three sweeps of MCS (18% of studies) and sweeps 2-4 (14% of studies), while a further set of studies used data from four sweeps (10%). While the majority of studies used data from multiple sweeps, several studies did not incorporate the repeated measures of SDQ data in longitudinal study designs. Although the methods employed are likely to have been appropriate for the research questions being addressed, there may be further scope for undertaking analyses that take advantage of the repeated measures of SDQ.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> <u>http://results.ref.ac.uk/DownloadSubmissions/ByUoa/4</u>

- All studies used the parental reports of SDQ; just seven studies were coded as using teacher reports of SDQ and in all seven studies these data were used alongside parental reports of SDQ. Teacher and parent reports were used in different ways in these studies. In some studies, the use of teacher reports alongside parent reports aided cross-cohort comparisons with other data (for example [9]); in others examining the congruence between teacher and parent SDQ reports was a specific aim of the study (for example [10]), while in others comparisons between teacher and parental reports aided in qualifying/validating the study findings, for example in a study of irregular bedtimes and reports of behaviour at home and in the classroom [11].
- The SDQ measure is composed of five subscales. A total difficulties measure is calculated based on four subscales (emotional symptoms, conduct problems, hyperactivity/Inattention, and peer problems) and does not usually contain the pro-social scale. The total difficulties measure is derived and deposited with MCS data and all scales are summated and deposited as continuous data. Researchers treated SDQ data as continuous variables, but also frequently imposed recommended thresholds for problematic (normal, borderline or abnormal) behaviour (see www.sdqinfo.com), transforming the data into categorical measures. Some studies exercised caution in applying the recommended thresholds, reflecting analytical (sample size) concerns as well as methodological concerns around a clear definition of caseness (for example [12]).
- We examined descriptions of SDQ analyses and the results to identify how SDQ variables were used in studies. The majority of studies incorporated the parental total difficulties score into their analyses, although overall there was great heterogeneity in the use of SDQ MCS data (see Table 1); two-fifths of studies relied solely on the total difficulties score (39%, 47 studies).

Data used	Number of	(%) studies	
Total difficulties only	47		39.2
Total difficulties & 5 separate scales	18		15.0
Total difficulties & other combination	6		5.0
5 scales individually	7		5.8
4 scales individually	4		3.3
Internalising/Externalising scores	9		7.5
Total difficulties, 5 separate scales & other			
combination	2		1.7
2 scales individually	6		5.0
3 scales individually	4		3.3

Table 2: Use o	f SDQ in	studies	using	MCS	data
----------------	----------	---------	-------	-----	------

Other combination	17	14.2

\*Information for one study was not obtained

- There was no clear trend between the journal discipline in which the study was published and the combination of SDQ scales used.
- We found only one example where a single question was used as the basis for analysis). This was in the case of a study examining children's subjective well-being and used whether parents viewed their children as 'often unhappy' (an item from the emotional symptoms subscale [6]) as one indicator of children's well-being [13]. We also found other studies that used items from SDQ outside the SDQ scoring framework. For example, Delaney and Doyle (2012 [14]) use items from the hyperactivity/inattention scale in combination with two items from the Child Social Behaviour questionnaire to derive three factors (inhibition, compulsivity, impulsivity) in their examination of socioeconomic differentials of 'time discounting'. Some items from SDQ were also used to construct behaviour scores in the evaluation of Sure Start [15-17].

# How are SDQ data used in the literature?

- The majority of studies used SDQ data as a dependent variable of other conditions, states or events experienced in childhood (108 studies, 89%)<sup>5</sup>; eight studies used the data to predict other states while three studies used reciprocal modelling frameworks where it was not clear whether SDQ data were being used as an independent or dependent variable, or where one sub scale was used as a predictor of other subscales.
- The majority of studies used regression or more advanced techniques to analyse SDQ data. Five studies relied on more descriptive analyses ([18-22]), these tended to be included as chapters in the MCS reports of initial findings. SDQ data were used in different forms of regression models (OLS, logistic, Poisson, Probit, Quantile, Fixed effects and Multilevel Random Effects), simpler forms of multivariate analysis (factor analysis, ANOVA), structural and simultaneous equation models and related strategies including growth curve models. Each of these strategies were well represented in the data; other techniques including event history analysis and propensity score matching were also used in a more limited range of studies. The range and complexity of methods used to analyse SDQ data was in contrast with the simpler range of techniques adopted in other subject areas. Furthermore, several studies did adopt a hierarchical framework and exploited the longitudinal nature of SDQ measures in MCS data.

#### What has using MCS SDQ data uncovered?

A full analysis of the findings from 121 studies is beyond the remit of the current report and while it is not possible to do justice to the large body of literature emanating from these data, some of the selected findings as presented by theme below (not all 121 studies are represented below):

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> We include bivariate analyses here where SDQ data were treated as an outcome of a given condition - e.g. living a particular area or living in a particular family configuration.

#### Circumstances at birth and during pregnancy and SDQ outcomes

- MCS data have been used to establish that light consumption of alcohol during pregnancy was not associated with cognitive defects when MCS children were aged 3, 5 or 7 years [23-25]. The data have also been used to establish a protective association between breastfeeding and lower risk of behavioural problems among children aged 5 years [26]. However, the latter relationship is not consistent to all studies, suggesting that there remains some uncertainty regarding the significance of the relationship between behavioural outcomes and breastfeeding [27, 28]. Other studies also examined circumstances during pregnancy and birth, finding associations between smoking in pregnancy and behavioural problems in childhood [29], and examining associations between whether births were planned and/or their conception assisted [30], and younger age at motherhood [31, 32] and behavioural problems.
- Other circumstances surrounding birth were also found to be significantly predictive of behavioural outcomes, including the month of birth, with children born in August at greater risk of poorer socio-emotional development than children born in September, particularly with respect to hyperactivity and conduct domains [33]; lower birthweight was also found to predict lower levels of socio-emotional adjustment, particularly for girls [34].

#### Poverty, Discrimination and Deprivation and SDQ scores

- A separate set of studies examined relationships between different aspects of poverty, disadvantage and discrimination. They generally found a significant relationship between increased risk of children's behavioural problems and disadvantageous life circumstances [for example 35, 36-40]. However poverty was not synonymous with behaviour problems, and different studies examined the factors that enabled children to be resilient to disadvantageous socioeconomic circumstances [41], and identified several mediators and moderators [for example 42, 43] with many focussed on parenting [43, 44] and childcare [45]. Some have examined the way in which these factors are clustered among different ethnic groups, finding that socioeconomic factors as well as parenting, childcare, family health and well-being and home learning environment largely explain any apparent ethnic differences [46]. A further study suggested that a difficulty in tackling these risk factors was that they were not clustered, introducing an added layer of complexity to any intervention strategy [47]. A further study also noted the methodological complexity in distinguishing the way in which risk factors accumulated, and highlighted the importance in testing the way in which these were moderated by other proximal and cumulative factors using theory-led analyses [48].
- Similarly, other researchers also uncovered the interrelationships between poverty and other domains, including one well-known study by Kiernan and Huerta which quantified the separate and collective impact of economic deprivation and maternal depression [49]. A further study noted the additional importance of maternal mental health in predicting children's behaviour compared to paternal mental health [50]. Totsika and colleagues' study [51] suggested that the relationship between maternal mental well-being and children's behaviour was not

bidirectional; instead the evidence suggested that lower maternal well-being was associated with higher levels of child behavioural problems across several sweeps.

# Families, homes and communities and SDQ scores

- Some studies were focussed on disentangling the effects of neighbourhoods from the impact of schools finding that both levels of neighbourhood human capital and rurality had a residual impact on some dimensions of SDQ once school and socioeconomic background had been accounted for [52, 53], although other studies (based on different sweeps of data) suggested that family socioeconomic status may explain the association between area risk and broad psychopathology [54].
- Other studies have focussed on specific neighbourhood attributes, such as green spaces, as predictors of behavioural adjustment [55] or the level of neighbourhood social housing [56], as well as examining the role of different factors in moderating the relationship between area characteristics and childhood behaviour, including cognitive ability [57].
- MCS data have been used to examine the impact of residential mobility on behavioural outcomes, with Flouri and colleagues uncovering that movement in early childhood was associated with higher risk of behavioural problems (but not emotional problems after adjustment for confounding variables) [58].
- One study examined the impact of living in Sure Start<sup>6</sup> areas with matched MCS children, finding that children in Sure Start areas had better behaviour scores [15].
- In one study examining the differences in childhood outcomes between children living in England and Scotland, the results were used to question the focus of the extant body of literature investigating geographic disparities in adult health outcomes, which has tended to focus on foetal/birth determinants as opposed to examining inequalities emerging in early childhood [59].
- A body of literature has examined SDQ scores as an outcome of family structure and relationships [60-66]. While the results differ slightly between studies, they tend to suggest that while socio-emotional well-being may be lower in households that do not contain both natural parents in bivariate analyses, the results are substantially attenuated, often to statistical insignificance, by the inclusion of factors reflecting socioeconomic circumstances and other selection effects, as well as relationship quality, and maternal mental health [64].

# SDQ scores as predictors of public health and other outcomes

- SDQ data were used to predict other public health issues including lower levels of partaking in (organised) physical activities [67]. However, a different study established that increased hours of screen time (TV, computer games etc.) was associated with higher levels of behavioural problems [68], suggesting that the relationship between screen time/physical activity and SDQ problem behaviour may be bidirectional.
- MCS SDQ data have contributed to the understanding of how children with autism and/or intellectual disability develop compared with other children [19, 51, 69-75]. Russell and colleagues' study for example [72], examines the relationship between

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Sure Start was an area based initiative aimed at giving every child the best start in life through improving childcare, early years education, health and family support among children growing up in the most deprived parts of England.

autism, ADHD and SDQ scores, finding that both autistic children and those with ADHD experienced elevated risks of behavioural difficulties.

• SDQ scores were indicative of other developmental changes in childhood. For example, SDQ scores were found to be predictive of language changes during childhood [76]; similarly children who, when asked about their future career aspirations at age 7, answered with a 'fantasy' occupation (e.g. superhero) were more likely to exhibit hyperactivity, conduct or peer problems [77].

#### What impact has the analysis MCS SDQ data had?

- Studies that have used MCS SDQ data have been cited a total of 2355 times (correct as of November 2015)<sup>7</sup>.
- SDQ data has formed an important component part in at least four theses, two of which were conducted in US universities and one each at the University of York and the UCL Institute of Education.

#### What are the main strengths and weaknesses of SDQ data in MCS?<sup>8</sup>

Strengths

- There was a good deal of consistency among authors in terms of the strengths identified. Many of the strengths identified by study authors revolved around the size of the datasets [for example 20, 29, 32, 37, 77-79], but more specifically the (national and country) representativeness and breadth of the MCS study which allowed for the adjustment of several known and hypothesised confounders in models [for example 14, 25, 26, 30, 35, 37, 57, 64, 67, 71, 76, 80-85]. The longitudinal nature of the MCS study was also highlighted as a strength in several studies [for example 68, 69, 86]. In many cases, the longitudinal nature of data collection allowed for the examination of how behaviour changed before, during and after specific events or developmental milestones, such as the diagnosis of autism in the case of Dillenburger and colleagues [19].
- Specific strengths of SDQ measures revolved around their repeated collection which enabled the implementation of longitudinal modelling and contributed to the understanding of developmental trajectories [for example 10, 19, 76, 83, 87] and some of the moderators (and mediators) of these trajectories. For example, the repeated nature of SDQ observations was used by Midouhas and colleagues to examine how trajectories of psychopathology were moderated by family-level circumstances among children with autism [71]. Many of these studies specifically implemented modelling techniques that exploited the longitudinal nature of SDQ data.
- Other strengths included that the data were collected from different informants [10, 23, 38, 88], which allowed for a degree of validation between reports, as well as the collection/availability of data across different SDQ domains, which allowed for a deeper understanding of contextual risks of psychopathy [54].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> In the case of some book chapters and report chapters, the citations are based on those for the whole book/report where a citation estimate for individual sections was unavailable. <sup>8</sup> Note, while the studies named here are coded as explicitly discussing these strengths and weaknesses, these are likely to have been considerations shared among all study authors in their choice of data and others too, besides those named above, may have expressed similar points in less explicit ways.

# Weaknesses

- The most frequently cited weakness was a risk of bias and subjectivity (or shared variance in reporting with other measures), brought about by SDQ representing a parental (usually mothers') or occasionally teacher report of behaviour [24, 25, 29, 32, 37, 38, 42, 44, 52, 62, 63, 70, 74, 83, 85, 86, 89-97]. This was sometimes associated specifically by the added risk of bias based on maternal mental health and differential reports of child behaviour [38, 91]. Two additional studies cited the lack of child or objective reports of SDQ as being a disadvantage of the data [44, 90].
- One study reported that the peer problems domain had shown weak internal consistency in the MCS and other data, and this domain was not used in the analyses [91].
- Some studies viewed the fact that SDQ was fielded to children age 3 (as opposed to age 4+) and that the factor structure hadn't been validated for children of this age as being disadvantageous [50, 54, 57], although Flouri and colleagues' study did discuss evidence of how findings from an earlier study partly mitigated this potential weakness [57].
- Other critiques of SDQ were that it potentially lacked sensitivity in detecting behavioural difficulties among ethnic minority children [38] and that it didn't necessarily reflect the intensity of children's behaviour or their responsiveness to contextual effects [10], or that it didn't capture the full range of difficulties faced by some groups of children, notably children with autism [71].
- Some authors named potential limitations that were based on the design of the MCS, for example sample size among particular groups or geographies of children [69, 97-99]; the larger sampling error among estimates for children from ethnic minority children was also viewed as a potential weakness [18, 21]. Other potential limitations in the study design were that the window of time may be too long or too short between sweeps to detect effects [100] or that the limited number of time points (usually between age 3, 5 and 7; the focus of our study) were insufficient to model the full form of trajectories [42, 51, 86].
- Other limitations or weaknesses were generally not necessarily specific to the SDQ data, or to the MCS even, and included that not all potential confounding factors had been included in models or that not all potential selection effects had been accounted for [15, 52, 55, 58, 70, 101] or that missing data, attrition or sample composition impeded the generalisability of the findings to wider populations [42, 48, 53, 85, 102].

# What recommendations do researchers make for future research using SDQ data?9

• The following are some of the main themes around the recommendations that are emerging from MCS studies using SDQ data. Some studies' recommendations were aimed more towards policy-making audiences (which were not in focus here) [see examples in 10, 12, 86]. Few recommendations were made on the basis of any specific limitations of the SDQ measure/data itself per se, but were more reflective of general ways of enhancing the robustness of study findings.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Note, while the studies named here are coded as explicitly making these recommendations, these may have been considerations shared among all study authors and others too, besides those named above, may have made similar recommendations in less explicit ways.

Nevertheless, the volume and diversity of research recommendation emanating from the research suggests that despite SDQ variables being one of the most widely used sets of questions profiled here, there remains substantial research potential in existing data that can be enhanced with further waves of data collection.

- The most consistent recommendation made was to enhance the longitudinal aspects of analyses, either through incorporating existing sweeps into the study or incorporating data from future sweeps, and was crystallised by some as examining the long-term impact of experiences or states [21, 32, 36, 38, 45, 59, 67, 73, 76, 77, 79, 101, 103] or examining longitudinal trajectories [38, 103].
- Some researchers recommended testing the generalisability of their findings, through examining for the presence of the same identified relationships in other data [76, 101], or among older children (related to the points specified above [80, 104]); or with specific groups of children and/or among more general populations of children where the study had focussed on a subset of children [26, 48, 54, 69, 80, 90].
- Another frequently occurring recommendation was for future researchers to unpack the underlying mechanisms behind some of the observed associations or to examine alternative mechanisms or pathways [23, 29, 30, 37, 52, 55, 63, 81, 82, 100, 102]. One study specifically mentioned searching for the presence of relationships that may occur in the opposite direction to those identified in the study [81], while another suggested further disaggregation of the associations identified [88].
- A number of studies recommended further research to examine the contribution of potential moderating effects or in identifying potentially modifiable mediating variables [21, 29, 42, 49, 51, 56, 105]. Arguably, such enhancements would aid decision-making/targeting of vulnerable children, and a sub-set of studies recommended further research examining the contribution of specific policies or policy changes in moderating behavioural outcomes [9, 95].

#### Additional points

- While the data are deposited with pre-constructed variables these generally aren't mentioned in studies.
- Our search for SDQ studies also uncovered one study that had used the data in an unprincipled way through undertaking bivariate analyses and using these to support a prejudicial argument in the paper, while not acknowledging the limitations of such superficial analysis.

# 3.2 Hobbies

#### Which questions are available by sweep?

• Information on hobbies and interests was self-reported by cohort members at age 7 and children were asked how much they liked undertaking the activities in Table 3.

#### Table 3: Self-reported hobbies and interests questions fielded in MCS surveys

	Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
Listening to or playing music			✓ (CM)
Watching television, videos or DVDs			√ (CM)
Drawing, painting or making things			✓ (CM)
Using a computer or playing games like X-Box or Playstation			✓ (CM)
Playing sports and games outside			✓ (CM)
Playing sports and games inside			✓ (CM)

CM = Cohort Member Report

- After searching, we found that only the descriptive report for that sweep included data on hobbies and interests as a main focus of interest [106]. This report found several trends by child characteristics in terms of the hobbies children preferred. For example, gender appeared to consistently pattern the way in which children reported partaking in hobbies, with girls more likely than boys to report liking drawing, painting and making things as well as listening to and playing music, and boys more likely to report liking watching television, playing computer games and playing sports inside and outside. Other differences by region, child's ethnicity, parental education and household income were also reported, although gender appeared to be the most consistent predictor of hobbies/interests preferences (based on bivariate analyses).
- It should be remembered that the caveat to the findings above is that our concern here is on identifying studies that used these data as a main focus of the study. Other studies have used the questions above, although not necessarily as the main focus. For example, Harris and colleagues examine how sight loss impaired participation in hobbies and interests at age 7 (specifically drawing and painting) in their study for the Royal London Society for Blind People and Royal National Institute of Blind People. This study is not included here as hobbies are among 60 indicators included to examine how children with sight loss experience life differently [107]. Other examples are also likely to exist, and furthermore the full utility of the data collected may only become apparent at a later date. However, some of the expected uses of these data, and particularly those questions that represent (other) indicators of screen time don't appear to feature in the literature around sedentary behaviour, physical activity and impacts on BMI; instead authors appear to favour more objective indicators for frequency of behaviour found in parental reports.

# 3.3 Self-reported friends and friendships at age 7

	Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
How many friends do you have?			√ (CM)
Are your friends mostly boys, mostly girls or a mixture of boys and girls?			✓ (CM)
Do you have any best friends?			√ (CM)
How much do you like playing with your friends?			√ (CM)

#### Table 4: Self-completed friends questions fielded in MCS surveys

CM = Cohort Member Report

- We were primarily interested in the use of data collected through cohort members' self-reports of the number of friends, the strength of friendships, gender mixing and how much children like to socialise with their friends (see Table 4). Similar questions are fielded at age 11 (see [108]). Further data were collected through parental and teacher ratings of peer relationships collected through the Strength and Difficulties Questionnaire, although these were not included here.
- We initially identified five studies as being potentially focussed on the questions identified above. However, three of these were excluded as they either did not use data from the sweep of interest, did not use the data of interest, or in the case of a report on child development in Wales, friendships were not the focus of the study [99].
- The remaining two studies were the descriptive report for the sweep [109] and a report on child well-being [13]. The first report examined how patterns of friendships varied by a number of child and family characteristics. It found that friendship patterns varied by gender, region of residence, ethnicity and family characteristics such as parental education and household income. For example girls were more likely to report having lots of friends, as were children living in Wales and Northern Ireland compared to their peers in Scotland and England. Girls were more likely than boys to report having mixed gender friendships (47% vs 35%), while Pakistani and Bangladeshi children were less than half as likely to report mixed gender friendships as White and Black children (18% vs 43% and 45% respectively).
- Chanfreau and colleagues' examined the role of friendships as a key predictor of MCS child well-being using multivariate logistic regression models, finding that children who had only some or not many friends were around half as likely to report being happy as those with lots of friends [13].
- Neither of the included studies described any specific strengths or difficulties in using data on friendships.

# 3.4 BMI

# Which questions are available by sweep?

• Information on BMI was collected from children at all sweeps after the first sweep based on height and weight data.

# How many studies are using BMI as their main focus?

- We found 49 studies that used BMI measures as the main focus of their study (that included measures taken at sweeps 2, 3 and 4), either as an outcome variable or a key predictor. This accounted for a tenth of all publications discovered in this exercise and after SDQ, BMI was the most frequently used set of data within our ten areas of focus.
- Some studies were excluded as they focussed on BMI at age 11 [110] or were excluded as they focussed just on height, weight [111], or in three cases, waist circumference or other measures of adiposity [112-114]. Included studies were those that used height and weight data to calculate BMI or used BMI to calculate whether children could be classified as obese or overweight.

# Where are BMI data being used?

- Of the 49 included studies, 44 were conducted with a first author based in a UK university<sup>10</sup>; 4 were conducted in the USA and a further study in Finland.
- Almost half of studies were conducted with first named authors based in UCL (excluding the Institute of Education: 22 studies); authors based at the UCL Institute of Education and Birkbeck accounted for 6 studies and 4 studies respectively, while authors based at Princeton, Swansea and Leeds University accounted for 2 studies each, and studies were also conducted in a further twelve institutions.
- Studies focussed on BMI were almost exclusively published in journals categorised as Public Health/Epidemiology (18 studies) and Medicine (11 studies). Around a quarter of studies appeared in reports, book chapters and theses. All publications with first named authors based in the UCL Institute of Education were in the form of book chapters or reports (see Figure 4). Studies focussed on BMI were rarely published in journals that were not focussed on Medicine or Public Health/Epidemiology; exceptions included Child Development/Psychology (2 studies) and Social Policy journals (1 study).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> For most disciplines, first named author would equate to the lead author. However, in economics and related disciplines, the convention is to list authors alphabetically.



#### Figure 4: Disciplines and Institutions - Use of BMI data in the MCS

#### Which sweeps and questions are used in the literature?

- The majority of studies used data from multiple sweeps (35 studies). Of those using data from a single sweep, the majority were published as reports or other grey literature (9 out of 14 studies).
- BMI is calculated in a standard way and has been measured consistently in the sweeps of interest (ages 3-7). However, thresholds for calculating whether children are overweight or obese differ. Four different sets of thresholds are in existence: the British 1990 growth reference (UK90) thresholds, International Obesity Task Force (IOTF), World Health Organization Child Growth Standard thresholds (WHO) and 2007 thresholds (WHO 2007), and United States Centers for Disease Control and prevention 2000 growth reference (CDC) [115]. One study did not examine children's risk of becoming obese or overweight per se, and examined BMI solely as a continuous variable [116].
- The UK90 thresholds are now the recommended standard for identifying obese and overweight children in England by the National Obesity Observatory, although these are recommended for children aged 4 years and over [115]. In contrast, MCS data have been deposited with obesity flags based on IOTF thresholds (ages 3, 5 and 7 years). Comparisons between studies using different thresholds are discouraged. Different thresholds possess different strengths and weaknesses [117]; for example while UK90 thresholds can be used to classify the height and weight centile of children unlike the IOTF, the IOTF thresholds are recommended for international comparisons as they are based on children from a number of ethnic groups.



Figure 5: Thresholds used to identify obese and overweight children in the MCS

- As might be expected, the majority of studies used thresholds based on IOTF thresholds (28 studies). What is perhaps more surprising is that a greater number of study authors selected CDC thresholds than UK90 thresholds (6 compared to 4 studies).
- Six studies compared MCS data with international data [105, 118-122] and these used IOTF thresholds and CDC thresholds. However, three out of the six studies using CDC thresholds, and all of those using WHO thresholds, compared MCS data with other UK data or solely used MCS data in their analyses [16, 17, 123-126], and the reasons for choosing these thresholds is unclear.
- Using different thresholds may have a substantial impact on the number of children identified as overweight or obese in studies and could change the overall conclusions. Perhaps of most concern is the small number of studies where the threshold used was not declared (6 studies in total). It is unclear whether these studies used the derived variables made available with the data. Nevertheless, guidance on the need to report the thresholds used when using derived variable may be beneficial, particularly when attempting to compare results across studies. This may be particularly relevant given that in the analyses published in the latest age 11 descriptive report (not included here), the UK90 thresholds were used [127].

#### How are BMI data used in the literature?

• Over nine-in-ten studies that used BMI data as a main variable of interest used BMI as a dependent variable (45 studies). Just four studies used BMI as a main predictor
of interest - for example as a predictor of cognition [128], as a predictor of medicine use [129], as a predictor of social and emotional problems [81], and as a predictor of walking to school and participation in organised activities [130]<sup>11</sup>. While high BMI and being categorised as obese or overweight is identified as being associated with 'significant medium and long-term health risks' [131], understanding how children's obesity/overweight impacts upon other domains of development appears to have been less of a priority in much of the published MCS literature.

- We explored the most complex techniques reported in the included studies. In half of studies (25 studies), logistic regression was the basis of the analysis, which extended in a number of cases to more complex specifications in hierarchical models. A further three studies reported using Poisson Regression, two used Probit regression, and one used negative binomial regression to model (thresholds) of BMI. Just seven studies were identified where BMI was modelled continuously (as well as in categorically using thresholds for overweight/obesity), including two studies using growth curve analysis [118, 123]; one study did not impose thresholds for overweight/obesity [116]. The high numbers of studies that only utilise BMI data in categorical analyses reinforces the need to report which thresholds are used in the data, as well as potentially for greater guidance, or signposting to guidance, to be issued by the study depositors around the relative merits and drawbacks of using different threshold values.
- Five studies included here relied solely on descriptive methods (e.g. crosstabulations). Nevertheless, three of these studies had over twenty citations demonstrating the far-reaching impact that studies using MCS BMI data can have.

## What has using MCS BMI data uncovered?

## Demographic predictors of overweight/obesity

- Children's ethnicity was found to be a predictor of being obese or overweight in several studies [82, 105, 120-122, 132-137]. Specific groups named as being at increased risk of excess adiposity often included Bangladeshi children, Asian children more broadly, and black children. One study highlighted that this may be due to differential growth patterns, with several groups starting out thinner as babies but gaining weight faster as they grew to infanthood [122]. Some questioned the validity of the measures for comparison across ethnic groups, suggesting that other measures of adiposity may be more useful [134].
- Family structure was only moderately associated with excess height and weight in some studies [124], while disaggregated results were not presented in a further study that examined the presence of a father in childhood [93] and the risk of overweight/obesity. Similarly, the evidence around age of mother at first birth was mixed [125, 132], and there was little evidence that conception through assisted reproductive technology increased the risk of obesity/overweight in childhood [126].
- Higher parental BMI was also found to be positively associated with their children's BMI in a number of studies including [135, 138].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> In this study, BMI was used as one of a number of predictors, although this study remained in focus as BMI contributed to the theoretical framework and estimates were produced separately.

Poverty, socioeconomic circumstances and discrimination and associations with BMI

- Indicators of low socioeconomic status are identified as increasing the risk of overweight/obesity in several of the included studies [118, 119, 132, 134, 136, 137, 139, 140]. Not all indicators of poverty are associated with increased risk of obesity/overweight indicating that different mechanisms underlie associations between different indicators [134]; similarly, the relationship between low socioeconomic status and increased risk of obesity is higher among some groups, for example children living in Scotland [141]. Higher levels of maternal education are found to be associated with a decreased risk of obesity/overweight, and this pattern in the MCS has been contrasted with the converse found in some international studies (China) [118]. In another international comparative study, maternal occupation categories in the USA are found to be protective against obesity/overweight but the same effect was not found in the UK [119].
- One study examined the impact of maternal experiences of racial discrimination on their children's health, finding indicative (although statistically insignificant) associations between experience of prejudice and higher likelihood of overweight/obesity [35].

## Families and care, homes and communities, and associations with BMI

- Within the UK, children growing up in Wales and Northern Ireland are found to be at elevated risk of overweight/obesity in a number of studies [133, 134, 136, 137, 142]. Within England, one study found that children growing up in Sure Start Areas were less likely to be overweight/obese at age 5 than similar children growing up in similarly deprived areas that were not/did not have Sure Start area[17]; similar results were observed at age 7 [16]. However, two separate studies found little evidence of neighbourhood associations on the risk of overweight/obesity [116, 143].
- In terms of obesogenic environments and lifestyles, children who regularly ate breakfast were less likely to be overweight/obese [136, 141, 144]. Earlier in the lifecourse, children who were breastfed were also less likely to be overweight/obese in later childhood [133, 145]. Parental smoking was associated with increased risk of overweight/obesity [82, 133, 139, 145], particularly maternal smoking in pregnancy [139].
- Two studies found similar results with regards to informal care, identifying that grandparental care was associated with higher risks of children being overweight or obese [146, 147], with one observing the strongest effect among affluent families [146].

#### Predicting BMI and its outcomes

• Cross-cohort comparisons between MCS children and children in older cohorts suggest that children are growing up with higher BMIs over time [123]. Some of the consequences already observed of higher BMI among MCS children include lower levels of cognitive development (with respect to pattern construction [128]) and higher levels of reliance on medication [129] among obese children. Parents of children with elevated BMIs may be reluctant to recognise health issues with their children until their children become obese, given that parents of obese children were significantly less likely than children of normal weight children to give a high

rating of their children's health although there was little difference when considering the parents of children with normal weights [136].

• Some of the patterns observed in obesity and overweight described above make having a tool for identifying children at risk possible as discussed in a number of studies, although there remain concerns around the ethics, practicality and sensitivity of such a tool [145, 148, 149].

## What impact has the analysis MCS BMI data had?

- Studies that have used MCS BMI data have been cited a total of 967 times (correct November 2015)<sup>12</sup>.
- BMI data has formed an important component part in five theses.

#### What are the main strengths and weaknesses of SDQ data in MCS?<sup>13</sup>

Strengths

• The strengths identified were generic to the MCS data and not specific for BMI data. These included the large sample size and its representativeness, particularly of disadvantaged areas and ethnic minorities [35, 81, 125, 134, 150], the longitudinal nature of the data [129, 133, 143], and the breadth of indicators collected [37, 125, 129, 133].

### Weaknesses

- Most of the reported difficulties were generic to the MCS and to longitudinal studies more broadly. These included the possibility that the study was underpowered for some smaller groups or rarer outcomes [37, 125, 129, 146], the potential influence of missing data and attrition on the results [93, 124, 125, 142] including implausible height and weight data [142], and finally that the observed associations did not necessarily imply causality due to the study design [93, 120, 125].
- Two studies reported specific limitations of the BMI data with regards to validity as a measure of adiposity, making the argument that BMI does not discriminate between lean and fat mass [120, 133].

## What recommendations do researchers make for future research using BMI data?<sup>14</sup>

• Researchers tended to make recommendations around further understanding of the associations observed in their studies, such as understanding why some ethnic minority groups were at elevated risk for becoming obese or overweight [139], further understanding of the role of maternal employment and weight gain in childhood [151], and understanding why children living in some English regions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> This includes citations for whole reports where citations for individual chapters are unavailable. <sup>13</sup> Note, while the studies named here are coded as explicitly discussing these strengths and weaknesses, these are likely to have been considerations shared among all study authors in their choice of data and others too, besides those named above, may have expressed similar points in less explicit ways.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Note, while the studies named here are coded as explicitly making these recommendations, these may have been considerations shared among all study authors and others too, besides those named above, may have made similar recommendations in less explicit ways.

(e.g. South East England) were at lower risk of becoming obese or overweight compared to other similar children [142].

• Some recommendations for future research that could be applied across studies included examining the strength of associations across future sweeps [143], further understanding and mapping of obesogenic environments [129], and testing whether observed associations were actually bidirectional in nature [81].

## 3.5 Children's self-rated feelings

## Which questions are available by sweep?

### Table 5: Screen time questions fielded in MCS surveys

	Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
How often do you feel happy			✓ (CM)
How often do you get worried			✓ (CM)
How often do you feel sad			√ (CM)
How often are you quiet?			√ (CM)
How often do you like to be alone?			✓ (CM)
How often do you laugh?			✓ (CM)
How often do you lose your temper?			✓ (CM)

PR: Parental report; CM: Cohort member report; G: Variable response pattern is grouped;

• Children were asked about how they were feeling directly for the first time at age 7; prior to this parental perceptions of their children's feelings alone were collected. Three additional questions around the frequency of having fun with family, relationship with siblings, and what children do when they are worried were asked in the same section but are not included here.

# How many studies are using children's self-reported feelings as their main focus and what did they find?

- We found two studies that used data on children's self-reported feelings as the main focus of their study (that included measures taken at waves 2, 3 and 4).
- Both studies corresponded with those using data on children's friendships and included a chapter from the descriptive report of initial findings for the sweep [109] as well as a report on children's well-being which included more in-depth analyses [13].
- In the descriptive report, all the questions in Table 5 were included in analyses [109] while the report included analyses of how often children felt happy and free from worry as indicators of well-being [13].
- Descriptively, girls were more likely than boys to say that they were happy all of the time (40% vs 33%). However, boys were almost twice as likely as girls to say that they lost their temper all the time (13% vs 7%). There were also substantial

differences by ethnicity, with Pakistani, Bangladeshi and black children twice as likely to worry all of the time as white children (8-9% vs 5%). Pakistani and Bangladeshi children were also most likely to be sad of any ethnic group. However, much of the association may be a reflection of socioeconomic position, and may not be substantiated in multivariate analyses [109]. Conversely, black children were more likely than other ethnic groups to report laughing all the time. Children in Northern Ireland were also more likely to report laughing all the time compared to children in England; there was also a ten percentage point difference between Northern Irish children reporting that they were happy all of the time (46%) and English children (35%) [109]. Chanfreau and colleagues undertook multivariate analyses and also found that children in countries outside England were more likely to be happy all of the time, while non-white children were more likely than white children to report worrying all of the time [13].

• Chanfreau and colleagues also report a potential disadvantage of feelings data in that young children may be more prone than older age groups to be subject to social desirability bias. However, they also conclude that children age 7 can have great insight into their own feelings and that they were able to establish patterns in well-being that were consistent with parental reports of their children's well-being [13].

### 3.6 Diet and Nutrition

#### Questions in focus by sweep?

• Table 6 below shows the questions on children's diet that are of interest in the current review. We do not include the circumstances around children's diet (i.e. who the child eats with and whether child receives (free) school meals) and we do not include later observations of breastfeeding in our scope here.

	Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
Does child eat meals at regular times	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	
Does child eat a portion of fresh fruit or vegetables daily	✓ (PR)		
How many portions of fruit consumed		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
Frequency of consumption of breakfast		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
If child eats between meals, what does he/she eat?		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
When child drinks between meals, what does he/she drink?		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
Do parents control the diet		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)

Table 6: Diet questions	fielded in	MCS surveys
-------------------------	------------	-------------

PR: Parental report

## How many studies are using questions on children's diet as their main focus?

• We identified 11 studies with a focus on the questions included in the table above. Notable exclusions on the basis of full text included one study where diet questions around the regularity of meal times were included in model but were not a central feature of the study [82]; similarly a further study also looked at the regularity of mealtimes but was excluded as this was not a focus of the study and was not featured in the conceptual framework or discussion of the results [138].

Table 7: Diet questions used in the literature as the main outcome or predictor of interest

	Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
Does child eat meals at regular times	4 [?]	2 [?] <sup>15</sup>	
Does child eat a portion of fresh fruit or vegetables daily	[?]		
How many portions of fruit consumed		3	1
Frequency of consumption of breakfast		3	3
If child eats between meals, what does he/she eat?		3	1
When child drinks between meals, what does he/she drink?		1	
Do parents control the diet			1

Red = no evidence of use; Yellow = at least one study discovered; Green = multiple studies discovered

- The regularity of mealtimes was included in a number of studies, with observations at age 3 [144, 152-154] and age 5 utilised [144, 153, 155]. One study featured the regularity of mealtimes as a covariate of interest, although it was not clear whether this was measured at age 5 (contemporaneous to BMI) or at age 3 [156]. Consumption of breakfast was also explored in a number of studies, commonly as a predictor of overweight/obesity at ages 5 [141, 157, 158] and 7 [134, 157, 159].
- Questions on the consumption of fruit were analysed for data collected at age 5 [141, 158, 160] and age 7, but we did not find clear evidence that the age 3 variable was used, with one possible exception [156].
- Questions on in-between-meal snacks were analysed at age 5 [141, 158, 160] and age 7 [134], although age 7 data had only been used within the descriptive report of initial findings for that sweep.
- Questions on the drinks consumed between meals were only analysed for age 5 [160]. At age 7, these were mentioned in the descriptive report [134], but the results were not presented. Similarly, data on whether the child's food or drink intake had been controlled for any particular reason were rarely used as the focus of studies, featuring only for the descriptive report at age 7 and not as the focus of any subsequent publications [134].

## How are diet data used in the literature?

• Six of the eleven included studies relied almost entirely on descriptive methods (bivariate analysis) to examine children's diets [20, 134, 154, 158{Kneale, 2010

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> One study did not clearly report which sweep of data was used.

#13]{Smith, 2006 #146}[155], with the remaining studies employing more advanced regression-based methods.

BMI

- Data on children's diets are commonly used in studies that examine how nutritional factors influence children's BMI. These included chapters on the initial findings for the sweeps [134, 158], two reports that presented in-depth examinations on the health of Scottish children (and comparisons with the rest of the UK) [20, 159], a book chapter [132] and a journal article [156, 160].
- These studies established links between regular breakfast consumption and lower BMI at different ages (ages 5 and 7) [134, 156, 158, 159]. Some of these analyses extended to examining how family characteristics influence whether children had breakfast on a daily basis. In particular both studies identified that children in workless families were less likely to eat breakfast daily than children in families whose parents were working, with one study positing that the lack of routine in workless families may be one underlying factor [158]. Explorations of similar patterns at age 3 in terms of having a regular mealtime did not uncover statistically significant associations [132, 157].
- Association between breakfasting and BMI were more identifiable than those between BMI and other dietary variables. Consumption of between meal snacks, for example, was not significantly associated with children's BMI [134, 158]; while overweight children were found to eat more fruit than normal-weight children and obese children less [158]. Furthermore, associations between consumption of snacks and fruit were found to follow a different pattern in Scotland compared to the UK as a whole [158].

## Other factors

- Information on diet was occasionally used to examine other outcomes besides BMI among children. In Smith's exploration of parenting, associations between the regularity of mealtimes and other family characteristics were explored at age 3, with mothers in Northern Ireland most likely to report that their child always had regular meal times (54 per cent, compared to 47 per cent in England); other differences were also found on the basis of ethnicity and age of mother but all of these were limited to examinations through bivariate analyses [152]. Other studies looked at the associations between diet and SDQ (and cognitive ability), finding that children with regular mealtimes had fewer psychosocial problems and higher levels of cognitive ability [157].
- A study by Hawkins and colleagues was the only study to examine dietary variables as outcomes in multivariate analyses [160] through examining how maternal employment patterns shaped health behaviours among children. This study found that children whose mothers worked part-time or full-time were more likely to drink sweetened drinks between meals, and children whose mothers worked full-time were less likely to eat in between meals or to follow recommendations around eating three or more portions of fruit daily.

## What impact has MCS diet data had?

Studies that have used MCS diet data have been cited 231 times (correct November 2015<sup>16</sup>). Both studies that were published in peer review papers were published in Public Health/Epidemiology journals.

## What are the main strengths and weaknesses of the screen time data in MCS?

Strengths

• Researchers did not highlight any particular strengths of the diet and nutrition variables per se. However, some did highlight some of the more general properties of the survey data more broadly including large sample and oversampling of ethnic minority children [156].

#### Weaknesses

• Some researchers highlighted that in a multipurpose survey such as the MCS, it was not practicable to collect comprehensive data on nutrition [158]. This included collecting objective data on children's diet and nutrition through tools such as food diaries [156]. The lack of nuanced objective data on children's nutritional intake was thought to undermine some of the observed associations between children's diet and other outcomes including BMI. For example, the association between irregular breakfasting and higher BMI uncovered in Brophy and colleagues' study may be an artefact of irregular dietary intake and compensatory snacking, although this cannot be investigated further as measures of nutritional intake are not collected [156]. Similarly, others have highlighted that accurate measures around the frequency of intake of snacks (in addition to the identification of snacks of choice) are not collected [158], as well as a more broadly, a detailed inventory of what the children eat, how frequently, and in what quantities [159].

## What do recommendations do researchers make for future research?

• Unsurprisingly, given that three-out-of-six studies were limited to bivariate analyses, extending the research to a multivariate framework was a common recommendation [134, 158]. There were no recommendations around the use of diet variables per se, although these might be inferred from the need to collect more detailed measures of diet and nutrition described above.

## 3.7 Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire

## Which questions are available by sweep and background to the measure?

- The third and fourth sweeps of MCS (age 5 and 7), provided the most complete measures of the child social behaviour questionnaire, which had been collected through parent report.
- These data represent three domains (independence and self-regulation, emotional dysregulation, cooperation), and the data are deposited with derived scores for the different domains (see Table 8 and [6] for further information on the domains). These measures are associated with a series of studies that sought to evaluate the short and long-term impact of early years education on child outcomes (EPPE project) [161, 162]. Elsewhere, some of these questions have been described as belonging to the Child Social Competence and Behaviour scale [14].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Citations for descriptive reports used for individual chapters unless otherwise stated

		Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
Independence and self-regulation	Likes to work things out for self	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Does not need much help with tasks	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Chooses activities on their own	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Persists in the face of difficult tasks	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Move to new activity after finishing task	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
Emotional dysregulation	Shows mood swings	√ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Gets over excited	√ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Easily frustrated	√ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Gets over being upset quickly (reversed)	√ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Acts impulsively	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
Cooperation	Is calm and easy going		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Works/plays easily with others		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Says please and thank you when reminded		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Waits his/her turn in games/activities		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)
	Co-operates with requests		✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)

## Table 8: Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire questions fielded in MCS (see also [6])

PR: Parental report; CM: Cohort member report; G: Variable response pattern is grouped

## Which questions are used in the literature?

- Few studies have used questions included as part of the Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire (abbreviated to CBQ from this point forward), particularly in comparison with studies using SDQ. We uncovered seven studies that used these data as a focus of the study, although it should be borne in mind that three of these studies in particular were impactful in providing evidence for evaluating the impact of Sure Start at different developmental points [15, 163, 164].
- A further study by DelBono and Ermisch also utilise these data, but in the interest of consistency is not included in this section as SDQ data are used as 'the main behavioural assessments' [34]. Nevertheless, readers may also want to consult with this study for a fuller account of the use of CBQ data.
- A number of studies used items included in the CBQ in combination with others, primarily with items from SDQ, to create measures [14, 15, 39, 163, 164]. This adds to the possibility that the low number of studies using CBQ data may be a reflection of the difficulty in identifying these studies as they were found to be less likely to refer to the scale explicitly in describing their activities.

## How are CBQ data used in the literature?

• Three of the studies examine the impact of living in a Sure Start area compared to living in a matched area with similar characteristics but where Sure Start was not running (using items included in CBQ alongside others in the SDQ). At age 3,

children living in Sure Start areas displayed higher levels of self-regulation and positive social behaviour [15]; however any differences had attenuated at later points [163, 164]. Bradshaw's study examined the role of poverty in explaining behavioural outcomes using similar measures at age 3, and concluded that although poorer children did have poorer behavioural development, poverty explained less than 5% of variation in models<sup>17</sup>.

- One study examined socioeconomic differences in impulsivity, to better understand how differences in time discounting should be conceptualised. The authors used two questions from the CBQ: whether the children were impulsive/acts without thinking and whether the child persists in the face of difficult tasks. This study found that differences were present on the basis of socioeconomic status and that these were likely to be transmitted through the parents' own levels of noncognitive skills [14].
- The focus of Del Bono and Rabe's study is not directly on examining socioeconomic influences on children's behaviour. Instead their focus is on the association between breastfeeding and children's behaviour, using the 'emotional sub-component of the child self-regulation score, as measured by selected items from the Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire used on the EPPE study'. They find positive evidence of a link between breastfeeding and improved behaviour stretching through to age 7; they posit that this may be a reflection of other maternal behaviours and maternal well-being [27].
- Finally, Flouri and colleagues take a different approach and examine how self-regulation, measured through the CBQ domain, can promote resilience and moderate the established associations between lower socioeconomic status and higher likelihood of problem behaviours (measured through SDQ) among children [42]. They find that self-regulation was associated with lower behavioural problems among all children, but that poorer children were more vulnerable to low self-regulation. Furthermore, poorer children were likely to have higher levels of emotional and behavioural problems whether they had high or low levels of self-regulation.
- Two studies fully exploited the longitudinal nature of CBQ through incorporating three waves of data [27, 42], while a further two studies undertook analyses examining change between two waves of data [17, 164]. Three studies examined CBQ data collected at age 3 only [14, 15, 39].

#### What impact has the analysis MCS screen time data had?

• Studies that have used MCS CBQ data have been cited 194 times (correct as of October 2015)<sup>18</sup>. Despite only a few studies using these data as their prime focus identified here, they have nevertheless been used in highly cited papers (mainly attributable to their use as part of Sure Start measures).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Although the authors don't explicitly list the items used in the study, they describe these as identical to those used in the EPPE/Sure Start studies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Note - two of the Sure Start Studies considered here were working papers but were selected into this study on the basis of the detail provided for this study not on the basis of which publication was most impactful. For the age 5 report, Google Scholar information on citations was unavailable.

## What are the main strengths and weaknesses of the CBQ data in MCS?

Specific strengths and weaknesses of the CBQ data are rarely mentioned in these studies, and more commonly reflect broader features of the MCS and its study design (e.g. breadth of information and size of sample [14] or the potential of selective attrition). In the case of the Sure Start evaluative studies, they also reflect caveats around the study design and the non-random allocation of the treatment [15]. Specific issues experienced in using CBQ data are discussed in Flouri and colleagues' study [42], which employed items from the self-regulation domain; these include low reliability at age 3, the potential statistical issue of regression to the mean that this measurement error may have induced, and questions around the extent of bias from using parents' reports of behaviour as opposed to more objective measures. A further challenge reported in using these data was that self-regulation was an unexpectedly stable measure across the different ages and missing data around parents' own self-regulation (and patterns/changes) prevented further exploration of this.

## Recommendations following the use of CBQ data in MCS and additional summary points

- Despite the challenges identified in using CBQ data described above, Flouri and colleagues nevertheless identify important recommendations for intervention research in that improving children's self-regulation (as well as verbal cognitive ability) may be an important mechanism for offsetting anxiety and depression-related symptoms among those children at risk.
- While the use of CBQ data may be relatively limited in comparison to SDQ data, they have been used to evaluate important policy interventions in the UK, and to develop recommendations for intervention points to improve children's mental health.
- There was a tendency in several of the studies presented here to describe the CBQ measures in reference to EPPE and Sure Start studies, which in the latter are integrated with items from the SDQ. This meant that in some cases, full descriptions of which items were used in which combinations and how were not provided. This also meant that justification for the use of different domains was also absent in some cases. MCS investigators may be able to make a contribution to increasing the use of these data through providing further guidance around what these data purport to measure, how the data should be used and in which combination, and to provide further evidence of the robustness of the measures within MCS.

## 3.8 Feelings about school (school dis/like)

#### Which questions are available by sweep?

- At age 7, cohort members were asked to complete a paper-based questionnaire about their feelings (used elsewhere as a measure of self-reported mental well-being [13]), hobbies and interests, and their feelings about school, specific lessons, perceptions about peers, and how they think teachers and others view them.
- Here we concentrate on those questions that are about more general feelings about school, as opposed to subject specific questions (Table 9).

## Table 9: Questions on general feelings about school fielded in the MCS

	Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
1. How much do you like school?			✓ (CM)
2. How often is school interesting?			✓ (CM)
3. How often do you try to do your best at school?			✓ (CM)
4. How often do you feel unhappy at school?			✓ (CM)
5. How often do you get tired at school?			✓ (CM)
6. How often do you get fed up at school?			✓ (CM)

PR: Parental report; CM: Cohort member report; G: Variable response pattern is grouped

- We uncovered two studies where the data above were a focus.
- The first was the chapter in the descriptive report on the initial findings and described how feelings about school varied across child characteristics. It showed that gender differences and ethnic differences were apparent in terms of school dis/like, with girls and non-white children more likely to report liking school a lot. The analyses also showed an unexpected trend with children of less educated mothers more likely to say that they liked school a lot [109]. Dislike of school was also covered in the media on the basis of this study<sup>19</sup>. A number of other trends were also discussed in the same study around reported effort in school and how often children found school interesting, with many of the same patterns repeated by gender and ethnic group as was the case for dis/like of school. The study also found that children who were in more disadvantaged families were more likely to report feeling tired than other children, with these results discussed as being indicative of less structured routines around bedtimes or a reflection of more cramped housing conditions.
- A second study also utilised the measures in Table 9 to assess the effectiveness of Foundation Phase Schools, a flagship project of the Welsh government which involved less of an assessment based approach to early years education. This study incorporated data on school dis/like into a measure of attitudes to school and measures 2-6 into a measure of educational well-being. The study found that children attending a Foundation Phase pilot school tended to have lower scores on some academic assessments, lower subjective educational well-being and more negative attitudes to learning. While there were some methodological limitations surrounding these results, particularly around the timing of the measurements in relation to the timing of expected effects from the pilot, the authors did conclude that further sweeps would be unlikely to find differences in the results [165].
- Despite being rarely used in studies, these questions on educational well-being and attitudes to learning are of transparent importance and have been used as a principal outcome measure in an assessment of a flagship educational project. Similar questions on attitudes to school have also been used in earlier cohorts to predict inauspicious transitions to adulthood, and these questions may similarly be utilised in the future.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> <u>https://www.tes.com/article.aspx?storycode=6060792</u>

## 3.9 Immunisations and vaccinations during childhood

#### Which questions are available by sweep?

- Questions about immunisations and vaccinations are asked in the first three sweeps of MCS. Information collected at age 9 months feature in a number of publications (for example [166, 167]). However, our focus here is on information collected on immunisations at ages 3 and 5 (Table 10 below), particularly where authors have attempted to capture measures around the completeness of immunisation schedules in early childhood.
- Other data from the MCS have been used to assess serological immunity or strategies for targeting immunisations, for example based on oral swabs collected [168] or episodes of infection [169], but are not included in our focus here.

#### Table 10: Immunisations questions fielded in MCS surveys

	Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
How many doses of a vaccine against polio, diphtheria, tetanus, whooping cough (pertussis), meningitis C and hib (DTP/Hib) has child had?	√ (PR)		
<ul> <li>If not had three doses for the above, why not?</li> <li>Has child had hib booster in the past 18 months?</li> </ul>	✓ (PR)		
<ul><li>Had child had any MMR vaccinations (singly or in combination)</li><li>Why not had combined MMR?</li></ul>	✓ (PR)		
Child offered any of the following vaccines: BCG, Hep B and Pneumococcal?	✓ (PR)	✓ (PR)	
<ul> <li>Has child had three doses of vaccine against diphtheria, tetanus, whooping cough (pertussis), and hib (DTP/Hib)?</li> <li>If not three doses, how many?</li> <li>Has child had booster and if not, why?</li> </ul>		✓ (PR)	
<ul><li>Has child had three doses of meningitis C?</li><li>If not, how many doses received?</li></ul>		√ (PR)	
<ul> <li>Has child had three doses of polio?</li> <li>If not, how many doses received?</li> <li>Has child had booster for polio?</li> <li>If not had booster, why not?</li> </ul>		√ (PR)	
<ul> <li>Had child had any MMR vaccinations (singly or in combination)</li> <li>Why not had any?</li> <li>Why not had combined MMR?</li> <li>How many doses received (asked for combined or separate)</li> <li>If not received a second dose, why not (asked for combined or separate)</li> </ul>		✓ (PR)	

PR: Parental report; CM: Cohort member report; G: Variable response pattern is grouped;

## Which immunisation questions are used in the literature?

- Eleven studies were identified as using MCS data contained in Table 10 (above) from sweeps 2 and 3 as their focus.
- Four of these were focussed on using information from age 3 only [15, 154, 170-172], while two used data from age 5 [158, 173]. The remainder incorporated data from multiple sweeps [93, 174-176].
- There was a division between studies that were focussed on examining uptake of the Measles, Mumps and Rubella (MMR) vaccine following the MMR vaccine controversy and the erroneous results published around the dangers of a combined vaccine as opposed to single vaccines [177], and those studies that examined the uptake of other vaccines or that otherwise took a broader approach in examining childhood immunisations.
- Studies that were focussed on understanding patterns of MMR vaccine uptake included [154, 170-172, 174]. Pearce and colleagues examined patterns of primary vaccination as a predictor of MMR vaccination, although the primary focus remained on understanding patterns of MMR vaccination [171]. All other studies had a broader frame of interest or were focussed on specific vaccination events [15, 93, 158, 173, 175, 176], such as Tung and colleagues' study on receipt of booster vaccinations [173].

### How are immunisation data used in the literature?

- In all studies, immunisation data were used as the dependent variable and some of the foci of studies included understanding maternal educational differences in noncompliance with immunisation guidance [174], understanding how residential mobility influences immunisation uptake and how it may explain observed differences by family composition [175], and understanding how paternal involvement may moderate levels of immunisation uptake [93].
- Three of the studies employed descriptive methods [154, 158, 170] while the other studies employed various regression models including Poisson regression models [171-173, 175], Probit regression [174] and logistic (including multilevel logistic) regression [15, 93, 176].
- Three studies were available as descriptive reports [154, 158, 170], while all other studies were published in medical journals with the exception of Anderberg and colleagues' study, which was published in a (health) economics journal [174]. One was available as an abstract only at the time of writing [173].

#### What has using MCS immunisation data uncovered?

• In terms of DTP (diphtheria, tetanus and polio) vaccinations, children born in England (as opposed to other home countries) [173], residing with a lone parent [158, 173], and having a long-term condition [173] were most likely to miss having a booster shot or being effectively protected. Some of these patterns, for example around lone parenthood, were repeated in studies on MMR vaccine uptake [172]. In Pearce and colleagues' study, the focus was on residential mobility, which may be the underlying mechanism behind other associations, such as lone parenthood, being factors for lower vaccine uptake [175]. This study found that mobility was associated with partial

coverage for DTP and primary immunisations, and was associated with a higher likelihood of being unimmunised for MMR.

- Maternal education was identified as an explanatory factor for a lower level of MMR vaccine uptake in a number of studies [170, 172, 174]; mothers with higher levels of education were less likely to have had the complete dose of the combined vaccine.
- Older paternal age and maternal age were both found to be associated with lower levels of complete immunisations [15, 93, 176]; this may be an artefact of the higher socioeconomic status of older parents (and a reflection of the educational and income trends identified above).
- As part of the Sure Start evaluation, one study considered the impact of living in a Sure Start area on the likelihood of being fully immunised, finding no apparent significant effect of living in a Sure Start area compared to living in a similar (matched) area [15]
- Perhaps most concerning in Pearce and colleague's study is that of those children who had not been vaccinated against MMR, for around three-quarters this was through conscious choice [172], highlighting the level of misinformation around MMR combined vaccines that was prevalent at the time.

### What impact has the analysis MCS immunisation data had?

• Studies that have used MCS immunisation data have been cited 386 times (correct as of November 2015).

### What are the main strengths and weaknesses of the immunisation data in MCS?

- A number of studies report generic challenges or limitations to their conclusions such as the difficulties in attributing causation from quasi-experimental studies, attrition in the MCS and the impact of missing data; similar strengths of the data were also identified such as the size of the sample, representativeness, and capacity for analyses specifically among hard to reach groups [15, 93, 172, 175, 176].
- In one specific study that analysed the relationship between primary immunisation as a predictor of combined MMR vaccination, the potential for reverse causality in the results could not be discounted [171]. A further caveat of MCS immunisation data was that it was based on parental reports which were sometimes, but not always (and inconsistently), supplemented with data from Personal Child Health Records (Red books) [172, 174, 175]. While providing an unparalleled insight into how parents responded to the MMR vaccine controversy, due to their highly temporal-specific nature, the data may also have low generalisability to understand more recent patterns of vaccination uptake [172].
- An important feature that allowed MCS data to be analysed in a way that was not possible with other data sources was the collection of information on both single vaccinations as well as combined vaccinations [174].

#### 3.10 Screen time

Which questions are available by sweep?

#### Table 11: Screen time questions fielded in MCS surveys

	Age 3	Age 5	Age 7
TV in bedroom			✓ (PR)
Computer access in home			✓ (PR)
Computer access - CM's own computer			✓ (PR)
Hours of TV watched on weekdays	✓ (PR; G)	✓ (PR; G)	✓ (PR; G)
Hours of computer/electronic games on weekdays		✓ (PR; G)	✓ (PR; G)
Frequency of playing computer/electronic games			
Frequency of using internet			
Frequency of using internet for homework			
Rules on spending time on computer			
Like watching TV/Video*			✓ (CM)
Like playing computer games*			✓ (CM)

PR: Parental report; CM: Cohort member report; G: Variable response pattern is grouped; \*may be captured in hobbies literature

• Over successive sweeps, the focus of MCS on variables that could reflect screen time and access to screen time has expanded both in the range of questions fielded and the respondents. Screen time is defined as time spent on sedentary activities such as watching television or playing computer games, while access to screen time reflects whether cohort members have a television in their bedroom or a computer in their home.

#### Which questions are used in the literature?

- Nineteen studies were initially selected as either using screen time variables as an outcome or having screen time as their main focus; of these sixteen were eligible after full text screening for further analysis (including multiple entries for report chapters authored by different researchers). We did not include studies that were focussed on allied notions such as sedentary behaviour in our scope here [178].
- Furthermore, other studies also included screen time as covariates in models [43, 179, 180], and found significant associations with cognitive outcomes, but these are not discussed in detail in this section (for consistency with the earlier results) as their main focus was not (ostensibly) on screen time.
- The majority of the included studies use variables reflecting the hours of television watched or computer/electronic games played. Information on the hours of television viewing collected at age 5 have been used in eight studies [67, 68, 130, 138, 158, 160, 181, 182]; the most widely used of the screen time variables.
- Variables capturing computer access collected at age 7 have not been recorded as the main outcome or predictor of interest in any of the included studies. This is not to say that these variables are redundant across the literature, but the findings suggest that their use is confined to either: (i) studies that have not published their results (for example where statistically insignificant results were obtained

(publication bias)); or (ii) where they have been used either as composite indices or as part of a battery of predictors or outcomes.

Age 5 data are more frequently used than age 7 data. This discrepancy is not solely explained by the longer time that age 5 data have been available, since age 5 data are also used more frequently than age 3 data. Age 3 data are notable in not having featured in the descriptive report for that sweep [183].

#### How are screen time data used in the literature?

- In four studies [20, 109, 134, 158], screen time variables were used in descriptive analyses and these tended to be used as dependent variables in cross-tabulations with socioeconomic variables. In the other studies, screen time variables were used as independent variables in eleven studies [67, 68, 82, 130, 138, 153, 156, 159, 181, 182, 184], while just one study used screen time as the dependent variable [160].
- Screen time variables and variables reflecting access to screen time have been used as predictors of, among other topics: parental involvement in active play [182], levels of physical activity [130, 184]; mental health problems [67] and psychosocial adjustment [68]; and cognitive outcomes [181]. One of the most frequently employed uses was to examine the relationship between screen time exposure and overweight/obesity [20, 82, 138, 153, 156, 159]. The one (non-descriptive) study that used screen time as the dependent variable analysed the impact of maternal employment and flexibility of maternal employment on sedentary activities [160]. Each of these studies used a range of analytical methods to address their research questions, including various forms of linear and logistic regression and extending through to multilevel regression.
- Eight studies have published their findings from analysis of screen time/access to screen time variables in peer-reviewed journals [67, 68, 130, 138, 160, 184] of which two studies were coded as including repeated observations of MCS screen time variables [68, 181]; one of which is available as a full paper [68]. The low number of studies using screen time variables and the tendency of the extant literature to analyse these data from a single sweep indicate the untapped potential of these data. Other studies did use data from different sweeps, but only one observation of screen time data was used.

## What has using MCS screen time data uncovered?

What are the characteristics that predict longer periods of screen time?

- At age 5, the majority of children (61%) used screen entertainment for over two hours a day [67, 160].
- Children in less financially comfortable households spend longer watching television [182] and are more likely to have a television in their bedroom [134]. There are also a number of differences across gender and ethnicity in terms of televisions in cohort members' bedrooms and computer ownership. At age 7, boys are more likely than girls to claim that they enjoy watching TV and to enjoy playing computer games [109]. Most of these relationships have only been tested in bivariate frameworks.
- Maternal employment has been associated with higher levels of sedentary activity (watching television/using a computer for over two hours per day) in one study [160]. Meanwhile, children who are obese or overweight are over represented

among those who watch over three hours of television a day, or who use a computer for over an hour a day, at age 5 [158].

#### What are the potential outcomes of screen time?

- Watching fewer hours of television is associated with higher levels of parental involvement in physically active play at age 5, although the same relationships are not observed for hours of computer screen time [182]. Similarly, watching television for long periods regularly (over three hours per day) was associated with lower levels of participation in organised activities [130].
- Having a television in a bedroom at age 7 is associated with lower levels of physical activity using parental reports of organised physical activity [134] but not when modelling levels of physical activity measured objectively using accelerometer data [184]. In fact, having a television in the bedroom was associated with raised activity levels (measured through counts per minute on accelerometer data). This may have been an artefact of the sub-sample of children with valid accelerometer measurements, as this group exhibited a different trend to the cohort as a whole, with better-off children more likely to have a television in their bedroom [184].
- Higher levels of screen time at age 5 did not appear to be associated with an increased risk of conduct problems when also combined with participation in sports (sport clubs); however, children who used screen entertainment for over two hours a day and did not participate in sports had higher levels of conduct problems [67].
- Children who did not watch television at age 3 exhibited signs of developmental delay at age 7 years, both in terms of their verbal and non-verbal skills. Television viewing at age 5 appeared to be insignificant in predicting developmental scores at age 7, while children who watched high amounts of television at age 7 had lower verbal skills than their counterparts (although no differences were found among non-verbal skills) [181]. In contrast, another study found that high levels of television viewing at age 5 was significantly associated with conduct problems at age 7 [68].
- A number of studies were focussed on establishing whether TV viewing and having close access to a TV were significant contributors to an obesogenic environment [20, 138, 153, 159]. Two of these studies were focussed on understanding how living in Scotland impacted on children's BMI, with Sullivan and Dex finding no evidence of an association between frequency of TV viewing and overweight/obesity at age 5 in Scotland (that was established in the UK as a whole [20]) while Connelly found a similar trend at age 7 (UK wide) but did find that having a TV in the bedroom was associated with a higher risk of overweight/obesity [159]. A further study also established that TV viewing at age 5 was not a significant part of the obesogenic ecology [138]. However, findings from Griffiths and colleagues suggest that this may be a lagged relationship, finding that higher levels of TV viewing at age 3 was associated with a higher risk of overweight/obesity at age 5.

#### What impact has the analysis MCS screen time data had?

- Studies that have used MCS screen time data have been cited 246 times (correct as of November 2015).
- Screen time data has been published most frequently in journals that are classified as 'Epidemiology and Health'.

• Screen time data formed an important component part in one thesis included among the 16 studies [182].

# What are the main strengths and weaknesses of the screen time data in MCS? *Strengths*

• Specific strengths of screen time data are not made explicit by most authors. However, the MCS is viewed as one of the few studies that allows for examination of patterns of screen entertainment while controlling for a breadth of sociodemographic factors [67]. It is also one of the few studies that allows for longitudinal analysis of relationships between screen time and outcome measures [68].

#### Weaknesses

- Parental reports of screen time and access to screen time may be biased towards what is established good practice [68, 130]. There is also no information on the content of screen time [179].
- One author reported difficulties in implementing their chosen modelling strategy and implementing weighting for the data simultaneously [182], although this is a generic challenge across the MCS and not specific to screen time.
- Although unreported by authors, one difficulty of the screen time data may lie in the disparity between the American Academy of Paediatrics recommendation that screen time be limited to 1-2 hours per day [160], and the response pattern available to MCS parents in responding to the screen entertainment questions, which are grouped in an incompatible way (none, less than an hour; 1-3 hours; 3-5 hours; 5-7 hours; 7+ hours). Authors have nevertheless derived variables according to a two hour cut off point in their analyses [67, 160].
- Some of the potential predictors and outcomes of screen time, such as the impact that excessive screen time has on the quality of relationships, the impact on educational outcomes, the impact on specific skills (for example potential associations between computer games and problem solving), the impact of sedentary activities on peer groups, and greater understanding of the relationship between screen time and BMI, and many more issues, remain unexplored. It is surprising that time spent using a computer has not been analysed more widely.

#### What recommendations are made for future research?

• Most researchers using screen time data have made recommendations for future research to examine the associations uncovered at a different sweep [160] or to establish whether observed patterns occur longitudinally. Among those descriptive reports included here, employing multivariate analysis to test bivariate associations has been a consistent recommendation. However, as exhibited in Table 2, these recommendations have not been pursued. Specific recommendations with regards to survey design include calls for better measures of home environment (which includes access to screen time) and neighbourhoods [184] and improving the validity of measures of screen time [68].

## 4. Summary and discussion

1998 saw the announcement that funding would be provided for a new cohort study tracking the development of individuals born in the new millennium. Two conditions were attached to this funding - the first that a high proportion of included children should be born in the year 2000 and the second, that the study should follow the multidisciplinary of the 1958 and 1970 born cohorts and not the medical model of the 1946 cohort. Joshi and Fitzsimmons [185] outline some of the founding principles of the MCS including that the study should 'capture as much detail on the child's origins that may later turn out to be relevant' to explain differentials in life course trajectories and outcomes. This included collecting information on new social conditions and phenomena, collecting information from the significant actors in a child's life, and providing information on the wider context in which children grow up. Other desired objectives included facilitating comparisons with older cohorts and enhancing the data through data linkages with other sources (for example census data or educational records).

While the host institution of the MCS, the Centre for Longitudinal Studies, is a centre of expertise in survey methodology<sup>20</sup> as well as hosting both the 1958 and 1970 cohorts and a number of substantive experts in child development and transitions to adulthood; meeting the needs of diverse groups of end users of a multipurpose study, including policy-makers, third sector organisations, academics, and ultimately the wider public, is not without its challenges. The properties of individual instruments may be appraised through measuring their reliability and validity, as well as establishing their responsiveness to change longitudinally, although determining the substantive focus of such instruments is usually dependent on the research question. In the case of the MCS, the research question itself is of such breadth that this has necessitated a consultative approach to attempt to ensure that the survey reflects the needs of a wide group of stakeholders. New proposals for questions are discussed openly as well as the usability of questions that were fielded in previous sweep(s), and different versions of the questionnaire will be circulated for comment.

Beyond measuring the scientific properties of the questions, there is no (known) standard method for determining the content for a survey, or more importantly for measuring the impact or success of fielding different instruments. Through systematically mapping the usage of ten different areas of questions or instruments in the published grey and peer-reviewed literature, this present study can contribute to understanding patterns of specific MCS data usage. However, this study can also have a broader reach through examining and contrasting the characteristics of data that are widely utilised and those that rarely feature in the published literature. Furthermore, through mapping where data

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> For example in terms of sampling methods, survey and question design and the development of scales and measures to capture latent constructs, data collection methods and methods to reduce attrition, tracing and cohort maintenance, and the interrogation and interpretation of longitudinal data.

are used and how, we are also able to develop (further) recommendations around the usage of MCS data.

	Repeated questions/ measures	Recognise d scale or measurem ents used	Recognise d thresholds for scale	Multi- informant	Number of studies	Approx. no. citations	Approx. citations per paper
SDQ (strengths and difficulties)	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	~	$\checkmark$	121	2355	19.5
CBQ (child social behaviour)	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	-	-	7	194	27.7
Hobbies (self- reported)	√ (at 11)	-	-	n/a	1	*	*
BMI	~	$\checkmark$	<b>√</b> **	n/a	49	967	19.7
Feelings (self- rated)	√ (at 11)	-	-	n/a	2	*	*
Diet	$\checkmark$	-	-	-	11	231	21
Feelings about school (self- rated)	√ (at 11)	-	-	n/a	2	*	*
Friends (self- rated)	√ (at 11)	-	-	n/a	2	*	*
Immunisations at age 3 and 5	~	-	-	-	11	386	35.1
Screen time	$\checkmark$	-	***	-	16	286	17.9

## 4.1 Which data are utilised and which are underutilised?

\*we do not report number of citations where the number of studies was 3 or fewer \*\*different alternatives available; \*\*\*a (US) threshold for recommended maximum hours is available but not calculable in the data; n/a = not applicable; single informant construct

Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) data have been most widely used of the ten measures in focus here. SDQ is a recognised scale, collected at different time points and from different informants, with defined thresholds for problem behaviour. In comparison, an allied measure of child behaviour, the CBQ, was collected solely from parents' reports and clear thresholds or cut-offs for identifying constructs of interest are not widely reported. Several of the studies identified as using CBQ data did not clearly report the measures that were being used, and there was also ambiguity as to how to refer to the CBQ scale. In the absence of publishing full details of the questions used, many authors referred to a technical report from the EPPE project on the usage of the CBQ measures. However, further details are required as this report in itself does not clearly provide

technical guidance on how to construct measures and whether thresholds for underlying constructs should be imposed (as in the case for SDQ) [186]. Further guidance is needed on the CBQ measure, its theoretical underpinnings, properties, and correct/intended usage. This may help to enhance their use in future studies.

BMI data were also widely used in the literature, reflecting concerns about increasing rates of childhood obesity, which was substantiated in one paper through comparing levels in MCS with previous cohorts. BMI data also shared many of the same properties as SDQ in terms of being a measure collected in a similar way across waves with defined thresholds for identifying overweight and obese children (albeit with different thresholds in use in the literature).

In the case of SDQ, which was collected from parents as well as teachers in some cases, collection from multiple informants was viewed as a positive aspect of the data. Some researchers also suggested that collection of such data from children themselves would enhance the data. However, collection of data from multiple informants did not always correlate with higher levels of usage, and teacher reports of SDQ were comparatively rarely utilised in these data (likely due in part to the low response rate and sampling strategy employed among teachers). Furthermore, where there was collection of some data from the perspective of the child on related concepts (some behaviours and feelings), these were seldom used, although it is not possible to ascertain whether this is an artefact of the question being asked (which was not one that belonged to a validated scale) or the informant. Overall, however, child reports were used infrequently. For example, some of the questions on hobbies at age 7 are arguably indicators of attitudes to screen time, but were not used extensively. In addition, some of the self-rated feelings of children may also approximate to parental reports of child well-being, but again were rarely used as a focus of studies. Child self-reported data will become more important as the MCS children grow older, but it is unclear why these data appear underutilised at age 7. One group of authors who did use these data did question the reliability of these data through suggesting that young children may be more prone than older age groups to be subject to social desirability bias. However, they also conclude that children age 7 can have great insight into their own feelings and that they were able to establish patterns in well-being that were consistent with parental reports of their children's well-being [13]. Further studies examining the reliability of child self-reported data with other allied constructs may be needed to demonstrate the properties of these data.

Unlike BMI, data on children's diets were utilised less frequently as the focus of a study. This may be due to the quality of the data, and several authors reported the need for objective measures of diet and for better measures of the frequency of consumption of different foods; food diaries were named as a necessary measure to ensure that these types of data were collected. Food diaries, or at least further (self-reported) measures of diet, could have been incorporated into the child self-reported module, although there are a number of methodological difficulties in collecting data through food diaries.

Data on immunisations at age 3 and 5 did not feature in a great number of publications. However, those using MCS data were highly cited. One of the unique strengths of the MCS data is that they were able to directly reflect and address the research needs of policymakers in terms of understanding antecedents of MMR uptake. Crucially, MCS data were able to provide a unique insight into uptake of single vaccines as well as combined vaccines; these data were not readily available elsewhere.

It comes as no surprise that data that are collected through a recognised scale with defined thresholds or cut-off points for identifying constructs of interest and/or data that can provide a unique insight into a policy-relevant issue, are those most widely used in the MCS data. However, these observations reinforce the need for those making a case for new data to be collected to respond to these concerns. Those making a case for data to be collected in future sweeps should also demonstrate clear examples of the use of the constructs in studies and the impact that they can have in informing the literature and/or decision-making and policies. Future studies among children may also use these results to carefully consider the types of questions that are asked to younger children and their suitability for that developmental stage.

## 4.2 Where is granularity lost?

A question that we wished to address in this research was to identify where granularity was lost in the data. That is where detailed data are collected from respondents, but where such granularity is obscured by the need to collapse response categories to achieve a workable sample size for that category. Contrary to our expectations, we saw little evidence of granularity being 'lost' in this way, although this is likely a reflection of data being underutilised. For example, the variable holding whether children's diets are restricted, including having 'fish on Fridays' was only used in the descriptive report for that sweep (and that level of granularity was lost in that particular case). We are therefore largely unable to comment on whether granularity is lost, suffice to say that those subject areas known to be well utilised are more likely to benefit from greater granularity in the data collected.

Nevertheless, two examples were found where grouping data seemed to be somewhat problematic. The first was in terms of screen time, where data on TV viewing and computer usage were collected in bands, but where these bands did not correspond to the American Academy of Paediatrics (AAP) recommendation that screen time be limited to 1-2 hours per day. The bands used in collecting these data meant that authors were not directly able to measure whether MCS children exceeded the AAP limits, although some did infer this regardless. A further potential mismatch between the recommended thresholds is also observed to some extent in the case of fruit consumption, where data are collected on the number of portions consumed, but the guidance around minimum consumption refers to fruit and vegetable consumption. Therefore, it is not possible to measure whether children are consuming the recommended number of portions of fruit or vegetables per day.

The second example where grouping data were found to be problematic was in the case of BMI, where a number of different thresholds for overweight and obesity were in use. The use of different thresholds can lead to substantial differences in the results obtained. Some users failed to report which definition was used, impeding the comparison of results. MCS data has traditionally been deposited with pre-constructed variables reflecting International Obesity Taskforce thresholds for obesity, although the National Obesity Observatory recommends that in England, the British 1990 (UK90) growth reference charts should be used to determine the weight status of an individual child and population of

children<sup>21</sup> (although other thresholds may be more appropriate dependent on the research question [115]). Depositing MCS data with different thresholds of obesity and allowing researchers to select the most appropriate threshold may allow users to observe the differences in results when using one measure over another, and may also serve as a reminder for users to specify the set of thresholds used.

## 4.3 Further ideas for good practice around the use of and reporting of MCS data

- Encouraging notification of publication: Currently CLS traces MCS publications through inviting users to notify the centre of publications and through additional web searching. Emphasising the importance of notifying CLS of publications using MCS data at the stage of accessing data may boost the number of studies that are traced.
- Further development of a community of users (requires further funding/investment): Establishing a searchable database of MCS users on the CLS website could help to further foster the community of users. The database could hold a short entry with users' contact details, topic areas of interest and key variables of interest. This would allow MCS users to develop links with others with similar interests, and potentially foster collaborations between users and across institutions. This database could also be used as the basis of future work in contacting users for consultations for future sweeps and other forms of user engagement. Participation in such a database would be voluntary although it could be encouraged when users obtain the data.
- Recording publications with study level meta-data (requires further funding/investment): Enhancing the functionality of the CLS library could allow for the recording of a greater number of fields on publications and a more efficient means of searching the library. Users notifying CLS of new publications could be invited to complete a template of meta-data about their publication including, for example, keywords, key variables used in the analysis, and other study-level meta-data. This enhanced functionality would assist in future exercises aimed at tracing MCS usage and would also be beneficial to future researchers to identify where data has been used previously and where they are underutilised. This would support the further development of a community of users.
- Publishing the case for variables: Most variables/measures included in MCS surveys go through a process of consultation which involves a written case being made by the research team/users for their inclusion. We recommend that a record of this process is published for new variables to allow users to understand why variables have been suggested (and included). For example, in the case of hobbies data, which are not widely used, publishing this information would allow users to understand the rationale underlying new questions and may stimulate further use of the data.
- Nominating variable champions: Each variable that is included in MCS surveys is included usually after a written case has been made. 'Variable champions' could be nominated to provide some support or engage in discussion around the use of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Also featured here (<u>http://www.noo.org.uk/NOO\_about\_obesity/measurement/children</u> (Accessed 07/03/16)

those variables. In some cases this could include policy-makers and practitioners, which would foster links between academic users and other stakeholders.

- Making MCS studies more identifiable: Further guidance or emphasis of the importance of naming of MCS in publications' titles/abstracts/keywords may facilitate other reviews of data usage in future, and may give additional prominence to the study in the literature.
- Principles of good practice in data analysis: Although MCS data users are required to adhere to good practice, in terms of data security and to ensure that the confidentiality of respondents is preserved (among other elements), there is no part in the End User Licence (EUL) that explicitly covers other aspects of the ethical treatment of data. For example, Social Research Association (SRA) Ethical Guidelines state that researchers 'must conduct their work responsibly and in light of the moral and legal order of the society in which they practice' and must also 'not engage or collude in selecting methods designed to produce misleading results, or in misrepresenting findings by commission or omission' [187, p18]. It would be expected that researchers using MCS data would be already adherent to the ethical guidelines set out by an association such as the SRA. A suggestion could be for the EUL for MCS data to include a reminder for users around the expectation that the data will be analysed appropriately and not in a way as to purposely misrepresent the results.

### 4.4 Specific recommendations around data and future research

- Methodological development: We recommend further exploration in terms of how a systematic approach to discovering, mapping and synthesising literature could be integrated with the further analysis of MCS data. An example might be the investigation of the relationship between BMI and behavioural outcomes. A systematic review could be conducted of studies using MCS data on BMI and child behaviour to synthesise the conceptual frameworks and to help design a model to be tested in the data, with covariates selected based on the results and/or recommendations of previous studies. This synthesised model (based on the synthesis of theory and previous results) could then be tested on MCS data, blending both the systematic review approach and new analysis of the data.
- Further investigation of the Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire (CBQ): We recommend that funding be sought for a project that would aim to further validate and characterise the properties of the CBQ using MCS data. This could enhance further use of these variables.
- Voice of the child studies: Related to the earlier recommendation around publishing the written case for including variables in MCS, we recommend that this should start with those variables collected through child self-reports at age 7. This could provide a basis for a programme of further analysis of variables that reflect the voice of the child. This perspective has been a concern among policy-makers and voluntary sector practitioners for a number of years [188], and there is substantial potential for MCS to make further contributions in this area.
- BMI measures: As described earlier, we recommend that variables that are deposited with flags for whether the child is obese/overweight are clearly marked according to the thresholds used for categorising overweight/obesity. Furthermore, users should be encouraged to explicitly report the thresholds used. Further work is

currently underway to understand the implications of using different thresholds around overweight/obesity in MCS data.

# 4.5 What has the pilot exercise taught us for future exercises and what are the limitations of this study?

This study is one of the first to map systematically how data from a single survey are used in the literature. To fit within the resources for the exercise, the remit was restricted to ten priority areas which were selected in conjunction with the study depositors. We explored the utility of a complex search strategy compared to a much simpler search strategy. After testing the simpler search, but implementing this across a much wider set of databases, against the CLS bibliography, we found that any discrepancies could be accounted for and that our own search produced more results (481 vs 440). Our results were also a narrower set than those in the CLS bibliography, representing only those studies which met our inclusion criteria (i.e. excluding studies that were not reporting primary analysis of the data) and did not contain duplicates (i.e. working papers and journal articles). The results suggest that a simple search implemented across several databases can lead to a good level of discovery of studies using MCS data. However, there are limitations to our approach.

Firstly, some data sources only allow for title and abstract searching. Therefore we are dependent on users including MCS somewhere in a word-restricted abstract. We were concerned that this was unlikely to be common practice in economic literature in particular and expanded the search, although this produced no additional results after screening. Relying on title and abstract is likely to mean that we have undercounted working papers and conference papers, where the abstract is often unavailable or is not indexed. Furthermore, use of MCS data by third sector organisations as part of reports or briefings is also likely to be underrepresented. A further recommendation we would therefore make is that authors name the data in the title/abstract to increase the likelihood of discovery.

A second limitation is that our conclusions around utilisation of data are based around the different topics being the focus of papers. Often this can be hard to identify and rather subjective. While we did employ a definition of prime focus in our screening, this may still have been open to interpretation, particularly in terms of studies testing a range of different predictors simultaneously with only a broad research question guiding variable selection. While we can assume that the papers identified represent the majority published up to July 2015 across the chosen subject areas, there may be some omissions.

A third limitation is that our conclusions around utilising data are based on studies publishing their findings. Studies may have tested some variables in preliminary models but may have dropped these for parsimony and may not report on null findings. Very few studies reported results that were not statistically significant for their variable of focus; Kelly and colleagues' study provided one of the few examples where indicative although statistically insignificant associations were the focus of the paper [35].

Future work may choose to adopt a similar approach but with a defined research question; this could be reflected in the search, but would also allow for a more in-depth synthesis than is the case here. Example topics could reflect some of the strengths of the MCS data;

for example how have MCS data been used to examine country level differences in child outcomes; how have MCS data been used to examine health inequalities across social groups; or how have MCS data been used to examine differences in the outcome of motherhood compared to fatherhood. Extensions of more broad-brushed approaches, as is the case in this study, could be to examine the cost-impact of different questions, with impact measured through, for example, study citations, study media impact and mentions in Hansard.

Several studies were focussed on using a single sweep of data. For many, this may have been because of data reasons, or because incorporating different sweeps was not necessary for addressing the research question. Should this also be partly attributable to a lack of skills to analyse longitudinal data, then initiatives such as CLOSER will be instrumental in enhancing the capacity of social researchers to use these data.

Finally one of the most surprising findings to emerge was that some studies are published in peer-reviewed journals with an incorrect spelling of Millennium (spelt instead as millenium) appearing throughout the text [189]. While this was reflected in the search strategy, it was one of the more unusual findings of the mapping project.

## 5. Full list of studies discovered by subject area

## 5.1 SDQ

BAZALGETTE L (2012) Early childhood nutrition should be at the centre of public health policy. London: Demos

Blanden Jo, Machin Steve (2010) Intergenerational inequality in Early Years assessments. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Bristol: Policy Press.

Bradshaw Jonathan, Holmes John, Percy A (2008) Family poverty assessed at three years old. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies.

Brophy S, Cooksey R, Lyons RA, Thomas NE, Rodgers SE, Gravenor MB (2011) Parental factors associated with walking to school and participation in organised activities at age 5: analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study. BMC public health. 11: 14.

Brown Matt, Schoon Ingrid (2010) Child behaviour. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge David Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London.

Carson C, Redshaw M, Sacker A, Kelly Y, Kurinczuk J J, Quigley M A, (2013) Effects of pregnancy planning, fertility, and assisted reproductive treatment on child behavioral problems at 5 and 7 years: Evidence from the Millennium Cohort Study. *Fertility and sterility*, *99*(2), 456-463

CHANFREAU Jenny, et al. (2013) Predicting wellbeing. London: National Centre for Social Research (NatCen). http://www.scie-socialcareonline.org.uk/predicting-wellbeing/r/a11G0000002WFBiIAO

Hartas Dimitra, Dimitra Hartas (2011) Children's language and behavioural, social and emotional difficulties and prosocial behaviour during the toddler years and at school entry. *British Journal of Special Education*. 38(2): 83-91.

Crawford Claire, Goodman Alissa, Greaves Ellen, Joyce Rob (2011) Cohabitation, marriage, relationship stability and child outcomes: an update (IFS commentary C120). London: Institute of Fiscal Studies

Crawford Claire, Goodman Alissa, Greaves Ellen, Joyce Rob (2012) Cohabitation, marriage and child outcomes: an empirical analysis of the relationship between marital status and child outcomes in the UK using the Millennium Cohort Study. Child & Fam. LQ, 24, 176

CRAWFORD C, DEARDEN L, GREAVES E (2013) When you are born matters: evidence for England. London: Institute for Fiscal Studies.

Croft Simone, Stride Christopher, Maughan Barbara, Rowe Richard (2015) Validity of the strengths and difficulties questionnaire in preschool-aged children. *Pediatrics*. 135(5): e1210-9.

Cruise Sharon Mary; O'Reilly Dermot (2015) Are the differences in adulthood ill-health across the north-south divide and between Scotland and England also evident in early

childhood health indicators? Social Science & Medicine, 130, 277-283 http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc11&NEWS=N&AN=20 15-12472-031

Cullis Andy, Hansen Kirstine (2008) Child development in the first three sweeps of the Millennium Cohort Study (Research report DCSF-RW077). London: Department for Children, Schools and Families: London

http://ucl.eblib.com/patron/FullRecord.aspx?p=1047884#

Cullis A (2009) Neighbourhood and wellbeing in the early years. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, University of London (Thesis).

Dearden Lorraine, Sibieta Luke (2010) Ethnic inequalities in child outcomes. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Bristol: Policy Press.

Dearden Lorraine, Sibieta Luke, Sylva Kathy (2011) The socio-economic gradient in early child outcomes: evidence from the Millennium Cohort Study (IFS working paper no 03/11). London: Institute of Fiscal Studies

Del Bono , Emilia , Ermisch John (2009) Birth weight and the dynamics of early cognitive and behavioural development. Discussion Paper No. 4270. Bonn: Forschungsinstitut zur Zukunft der Arbeit/Institute for the Study of Labor (IZA).

Del Bono, Emilia; Rabe, Birgitta (2012) : Breastfeeding and child cognitive outcomes: Evidence from a hospital-based breastfeeding support policy, ISER Working Paper Series, No. 2012-29

Del Bono, Emilia , Francesconi Marco, Kelly Yvonne, Sacker Amanda (2014) Early Maternal Time Investment and Early Child Outcomes. Bonn: Forschungsinstitut zur Zukunft der Arbeit/Institute for the Study of Labor (IZA).

Delaney Liam, Doyle Orla (2012) Socioeconomic differences in early childhood time preferences. Journal of Economic Psychology. 33(1): 237-247.

Dex Shirley, Ward Kelly (2007) Parental care and employment in early childhood: analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study (MCS) Sweeps 1 and 2 (Working Paper Series No 57). Manchester: Equal Opportunities Commission

Dex Shirley, Scotland Scottish Government. Social Research; (2008) Millennium Cohort Study: a user guide focussing on families in Scotland. Edinburgh: Scottish Government.

Dillenburger K, Jordan JA, McKerr L, Keenan M (2015) The Millennium child with autism: early childhood trajectories for health, education and economic wellbeing.. *Developmental neurorehabilitation*. 18(1): 37-46.

Emerson Eric, Einfeld Stewart (2010) Emotional and behavioural difficulties in young children with and without developmental delay: A bi-national perspective. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 51(5), 583-593.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc7&NEWS=N&AN=201 0-06705-007

Emerson Eric, Blacher Jan, Einfeld Stewart, Hatton Chris, Robertson Janet, Stancliffe Roger J; (2014) Environmental risk factors associated with the persistence of conduct difficulties in children with intellectual disabilities and autistic spectrum disorders. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*. 35(12): 3508-3517.

Emilia Del Bono; Francesconi Marco, Kelly Yvonne, Sacker Amanda (2013) Understanding the SES Gradient in Early Child Development: Maternal Work, Home Learning, and Child Care Decisions. Colchester, Essex: ISER, University of Essex.

Ermisch John (2008) Origins of Social Immobility and Inequality: Parenting and Early Child Development. *National Institute Economic Review*. 205(1): 62-71.

Fauth, Rebecca, Parsons, Samantha and Platt, Lucinda (2014) Convergence or divergence?: a longitudinal analysis of behaviour problems among disabled and nondisabled children aged 3 to 7 in England. DoQSS working papers, 14-13. Institute of Education, University of London, London, UK.

Fitzsimons Emla, Vera-Hernandez Marcos (2013) Food for thought? Breastfeeding and child development. IFS Working Papers. London: Institute of Fiscal Studies

Flouri Eirini, Tzavidis Nikos, Kallis Constantinos (2010) Area and family effects on the psychopathology of the millennium cohort study children and their older siblings. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *51*(2), 152-161.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc7&NEWS=N&AN=201 0-00186-005

Flouri Eirini, Tzavidis Nikos, Kallis Constantinos (2010) Adverse life events, area socioeconomic disadvantage, and psychopathology and resilience in young children: The importance of risk factors' accumulation and protective factors' specificity. *European child & adolescent psychiatry*, 19(6), 535-546.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc7&NEWS=N&AN=201 0-11483-008

Flouri Eirini, Mavroveli Stella, Tzavidis Nikos (2010) Modeling risks: Effects of area deprivation, family socio-economic disadvantage and adverse life events on young children's psychopathology. *Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology*, *45*(6), 611-619.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc7&NEWS=N&AN=201 0-10370-003

Flouri Eirini, Mavroveli Stella, Tzavidis Nikos (2012) Cognitive ability, neighborhood deprivation, and young children's emotional and behavioral problems. *Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology*, *47*(6), 985-992.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc9&NEWS=N&AN=201 2-13363-015

Flouri Eirini, Malmberg Lars-Erik (2012) Fathers' involvement and preschool children's behavior in stable single-mother families. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 34(7), 1237-1242.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc9&NEWS=N&AN=201 2-08390-001 Flouri Eirini, Panourgia Constantina (2012) Do primary school children's career aspirations matter? The relationship between family poverty, career aspirations and emotional and behavioural problems. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies.

Flouri Eirini, Mavroveli Stella, Midouhas Emily (2013) Residential mobility, neighbourhood deprivation and children's behaviour in the UK. *Health and place*. 20: 25-31.

Flouri Eirini, Midouhas Emily, Joshi Heather (2014) Family Poverty and Trajectories of Children's Emotional and Behavioural Problems: The Moderating Roles of Self-Regulation and Verbal Cognitive Ability. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*. 42(6): 1043-56.

Flouri Eirini, Midouhas Emily, Joshi Heather (2014) The role of urban neighbourhood green space in children's emotional and behavioural resilience. *Journal of environmental psychology*, *40*, 179-186.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc11&NEWS=N&AN=20 14-54144-019

Flouri Eirini, Midouhas Emily, Charman Tony, Sarmadi Zahra (2015) Poverty and the Growth of Emotional and Conduct Problems in Children with Autism With and Without Comorbid ADHD. Journal of autism and developmental disorders. *Journal of autism and developmental disorders*, *45*(9), 2928-2938.

Flouri E, Narayanan MK, Midouhas E (2015) The cross-lagged relationship between father absence and child problem behaviour in the early years. *Child: care, health and development*, *41*(6), 1090-1097.

Flouri Eirini, Midouhas Emily, Tzatzaki Konstantina (2015) Neighbourhood and own social housing and early problem behaviour trajectories. *Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology*. 50(2): 203-213.

Flouri Eirini, Midouhas Emily, Joshi Heather, Tzavidis Nikos (2015) Emotional and behavioural resilience to multiple risk exposure in early life: the role of parenting. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*. 24(7): 745-755.

Flouri E, Midouhas E, Joshi H, Sullivan A (2015) Neighbourhood social fragmentation and the mental health of children in poverty. *Health & place*, *31*, 138-145 www.elsevier.com/locate/healthplace

Fomby Paula (2011) Family Instability and School Readiness in the United Kingdom. *Family science*. 2(3): 171-185.

Gardiner Julian, Sutcliffe Alastair G; Melhuish Edward, Barnes Jacqueline (2015) Paternal Age, Paternal Presence and Children's Health: An Observational Study. *Pediatric reports*. 7(1): 5659.

GEORGE A, HANSEN K, SCHOON I (2007) Millennium cohort study: child behaviour. Taken from Chapter 7 of Millennium Cohort Study Second Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London.

Griffiths L J; Hawkins S S; Cole T J; Dezateux C (2010) Risk factors for rapid weight gain in preschool children: Findings from a UK-wide prospective study. *International Journal of Obesity*. 34(4): 624-632.

Griffiths Lucy J; Dowda Marsha, Dezateux Carol, Pate Russell (2010) Associations between sport and screen-entertainment with mental health problems in 5-year-old children. The International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity. 7: 30 http://www.biomedcentral.com/content/pdf/1479-5868-7-30.pdf7

Griffiths L J; Dezateux C, Hill A (2011) Is obesity associated with emotional and behavioural problems in children? Findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. *International Journal of Pediatric Obesity*. 6(2 -2): e423-e432.

Hansen Kirstine, Hawkes Denise (2009) Early childcare and child development. *Journal of social policy*. 38(2): 211-240.

HANSEN K, and , JONES E M; (2010) Age 5 cognitive development in England. *Child Indicators Research*, *3*(1), 105-126.

Hartas Dimitra (2011) The ecology of young children's behaviour and social competence: child characteristics, socio-economic factors and parenting. *Oxford Review of Education*. 37(6): 763-783.

Hartas Dimitra (2012) Children's social behaviour, language and literacy in early years. *Oxford Review of Education*. 38(3): 357-376.

Haux Tina, Platt Lucinda, Rosenberg Rachel (2015) Mothers, parenting and the impact of separation. London: Centre for the Analysis of Social Exclusion, LSE.

Hawkes Denise, Joshi Heather (2012) Age at Motherhood and Child Development: Evidence from the UK Millennium Cohort. *National Institute Economic Review*. 222(1): R52-R66.

Heikkila Katriina (2011) Breast feeding and child behaviour in the Millennium Cohort Study. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, archdischild201970.

Hobcraft J N; Kiernan K E; (2010) Predictive factors from age 3 and infancy for poor child outcomes at age 5 relating to children's development, behaviour and health: evidence from the Millennium Cohort Study. York: University of York.

HOLMES John, KIERNAN Kathleen (2013) Persistent poverty and children's development in the early years of childhood. *Policy & Politics*, *41*(1), 19-42 http://www.sciesocialcareonline.org.uk/persistent-poverty-and-childrens-development-in-the-earlyyears-of-childhood/r/a1CG000000GLTOMA4

Hope Steven, Pearce Anna, Whitehead Margaret, Law Catherine (2014) Family employment and child socioemotional behaviour: longitudinal findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*. 68(10): 950-957.

Huerta Maria del Carmen; Adema Willem, Baxter Jennifer, Corak Miles, Deding Mette, Gray Matthew C; Han Wen-Jui, Waldfogel Jane (2011) Early Maternal Employment and Child Development in Five OECD Countries. Paris: Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD).

Hutchinson J, Pickett K E; Green J, Wakschlag L S; (2010) Smoking in pregnancy and disruptive behaviour in 3-year-old boys and girls: An analysis of the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*. 64(1): 82-88.

Jackson Margot I; Kiernan Kathleen, McLanahan Sara (2012) Immigrant-native differences in child health: does maternal education narrow or widen the gap? *Child development*. 83(5): 1501-1509.

Jokela Markus (2010) Characteristics of the first child predict the parents' probability of having another child. *Developmental psychology*, *46*(4), 915..

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc7&NEWS=N&AN=201 0-13178-013

Jones Elizabeth, Schoon Ingrid (2008) Child behaviour and cognitive development. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather Millennium Cohort Study Third Survey: A user's guide to initial findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education.

Jones Elizabeth (2010) Parental relationships and parenting. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Bristol: Policy Press.

Jones Elizabeth, Gutman Leslie, Platt Lucinda (2013) Family stressors and children's outcomes. London: Department for Education.

Joshi Heather, Ketende Sosthenes, Parsons Samantha, Welsh Assembly Government; (2011) Child development at age seven in Wales : analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study. Cardiff: Welsh Assembly Government.

Kelly Yvonne, Sacker Amanda, Gray Ron, Kelly John, Wolke Dieter, Quigley Maria A; (2009) Light drinking in pregnancy, a risk for behavioural problems and cognitive deficits at 3 years of age?. *International journal of epidemiology*. 38(1): 129-140.

Kelly Yvonne, Bartley Melanie (2010) Parental and child health. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Bristol: Policy Press.

Kelly Y J; Sacker A, Gray R, Kelly J, Wolke D, Head J, Quigley M A; (2012) Light drinking during pregnancy: Still no increased risk for socioemotional difficulties or cognitive deficits at 5 years of age? *Journal of epidemiology and community health*. doi:10.1136/jech.2009.103002 http://jech.bmj.com/content/66/1/41.full.pdf

Kelly Yvonne PhD; Kelly John BEng; Sacker Amanda PhD; (2013) Changes in Bedtime Schedules and Behavioral Difficulties in 7 Year Old Children. *Pediatrics*. 132(5).

Kelly Y, Iacovou M, Quigley M A; Gray R, Wolke D, Kelly J, Sacker A (2013) Light drinking versus abstinence in pregnancy - Behavioural and cognitive outcomes in 7-year-old children: A longitudinal cohort study. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology* 120.11 (2013): 1340-1347

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed11&NEWS=N&AN=2 013574907

Kelly Y, Becares L, Nazroo J (2013) Associations between maternal experiences of racism and early child health and development: Findings from the UK millennium cohort study. *Journal of epidemiology and community health* doi:10.1136/jech-2011-200814 http://jech.bmj.com/content/67/1/35.full.pdf

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed11&NEWS=N&AN=2 2760222 Kiernan Kathleen E; Huerta M Carmen; (2008) Economic deprivation, maternal depression, parenting and children's cognitive and emotional development in early childhood. *The British Journal of Sociology*. 59(4): 783-806.

Kiernan Kathleen E; Mensah Fiona K; (2009) Poverty, maternal depression, family status and children's cognitive and behavioural development in early childhood: a longitudinal study. *Journal of Social Policy*, *38*(04), 569-588

Kiernan Kathleen, Mensah Fiona (2010) Partnership trajectories, parent and child wellbeing. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Bristol: Policy Press.

Kiernan Kathleen, McLanahan Sara, Holmes John, Wright Melanie (2011) Fragile Families in the US and UK. Universidad de Navarra: Center for Research on Child Wellbeing, Woodrow Wilson School of Public and International Affairs.(WP11-04FF). http://crcw.princeton.edu/workingpapers/wp11-04-ff.pdf

Law James; Rush Robert; Anandan Chantelle; Cox Marie; Wood Rachael; (2012) Predicting Language Change Between 3 and 5 Years and Its Implications for Early Identification. *Pediatrics*. 130(1):132-137.

Lewis H, Hope S, Pearce A (2015) Socioeconomic inequalities in parent-reported and teacher-reported psychological well-being. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*. 100(1): 38-41.

Lexmond Jen, Reeves Richard (2009) Building character. London: Demos http://www.scie-socialcareonline.org.uk/building-character/r/a11G00000017qTjIAI

Lombardi Caitlin McPherran; (2013) Early maternal employment and children's academic and behavioral skills: A comparative analysis. New York: Boston College.

Malmberg Lars-Erik, Flouri Eirini (2011) The Comparison and Interdependence of Maternal and Paternal Influences on Young Children's Behavior and Resilience. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*. 40(3): 434-444.

McMunn A, Kelly Y, Cable N, Bartley M (2012) Maternal employment and child socioemotional behaviour in the UK: Longitudinal evidence from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* doi:10.1136/jech.2010.109553 http://jech.bmj.com/content/66/7/e19.full.pdf

Melhuish Edward, Belsky Jay, Leyland Alastair H; Barnes Jacqueline, National Evaluation of Sure Start Research Team; (2008) Effects of fully-established Sure Start Local Programmes on 3-year-old children and their families living in England: a quasiexperimental observational study. *Lancet*. 372(9650): 1641-1647.

Melhuish, E. C., Belsky, J., & Leyland, A. H. (2012) The impact of Sure Start local programmes on seven year olds and their families. London: Department for Education.

Mensah F K; Kiernan Kathleen E; (2011) Maternal general health and children's cognitive development and behaviour in the early years: Findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. *Child: care, health and development, 37*(1), 44-54.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc8&NEWS=N&AN=201 1-01059-006 Midouhas Emily, Yogaratnam Amy, Flouri Eirini, Charman Tony (2013) Psychopathology trajectories of children with autism spectrum disorder: the role of family poverty and parenting. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*. 52(10): 1057-1065.e1.

Midouhas E, Platt L (2014) Rural-urban area of residence and trajectories of children[U+05F3]s behavior in England. *Health & place*, *30*, 226-233 www.elsevier.com/locate/healthplace

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed12&NEWS=N&AN=2 015646049

Midouhas Emily, Kuang Ye, Flouri Eirini (2014) Neighbourhood human capital and the development of children's emotional and behavioural problems: The mediating role of parenting and schools. *Health & place*, 27, 155-161.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc11&NEWS=N&AN=20 14-16103-021

Moulton V, Flouri E, Joshi H, Sullivan A (2015) Fantasy, unrealistic and uncertain aspirations and children's emotional and behavioural adjustment in primary school. *Longitudinal and Life Course Studies*. 6(1): 107-119.

National Evaluation of Sure Start Team (2010) The impact of Sure Start Local Programmes on five year olds and their families. London: Birkbeck University http://www.scie-socialcareonline.org.uk/the-impact-of-sure-start-local-programmeson-five-year-olds-and-their-families/r/a11G00000017u6dIAA

Nikolaou Dimitrios (2013) Essays on Noncognitive Skills. Columbus: The Ohio State University.

Panico L, Bécares L, Webb E A; (2014) Exploring household dynamics: The reciprocal effects of parent and child characteristics. *Longitudinal and Life Course Studies*. 5(1): 42-55.

Parkes A, Sweeting H, Wight D, Henderson M (2013) Do television and electronic games predict children's psychosocial adjustment? Longitudinal research using the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *ARCHIVES OF DISEASE IN CHILDHOOD*. VOL 98(ISSU 5): 341.

Pearce Anna, Lewis Hannah, Law Catherine (2013) The role of poverty in explaining health variations in 7-year-old children from different family structures: Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*, 67(2), 181-189.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc10&NEWS=N&AN=20 13-04728-009

Pearce A, Hope S, Lewis H, Law C (2014) Family structure and socio-emotional wellbeing in the early years: A life course approach. *Longitudinal and Life Course Studies*. 5(3): 263-282.

PLATT LUCINDA (2012) How Do Children of Mixed Partnerships Fare in the United Kingdom? Understanding the Implications for Children of Parental Ethnic Homogamy and Heterogamy. *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*. 643: 239-266.

PLEWIS I and; KALLIS C (2008) Changing economic circumstances in childhood and their effects on subsequent educational and other outcomes. London: Department for Work and Pensions.

Prady SL, Kiernan KE (2013) The effect of post-natal mental distress amongst Indian and Pakistani mothers living in England on children's behavioural outcomes. *Child: care, health and development*. 39(5): 710-21.

Pronzato Chiara, Arnstein Aassve (2013) Marital breakup and children's behavioural responses. (No. 201339). Turin: University of Turin.

Russell Ginny, Rodgers Lauren R; Ford Tamsin (2013) The Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire as a predictor of parent-reported diagnosis of autism spectrum disorder and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *PloS one*, *8*(12), e80247.. http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc10&NEWS=N&AN=20 14-01757-001

Russell G, Ryder D, Norwich B, Ford T (2015) Behavioural difficulties that co-occur with specific word reading difficulties: A UK population-based cohort study. *Dyslexia*. 21(2): 123-141.

Sabates Ricardo, Dex Shirley (2015) The impact of multiple risk factors on young children's cognitive and behavioural development. *Children and society*. 29(2): 95-108.

Schoon Ingrid, Cheng Helen, Jones Elizabeth (2010) Resilience in children's development. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Bristol: Policy Press.

Sellers R, Maughan B, Pickles A, Thapar A, Collishaw S (2015) Trends in parent- and teacher-rated emotional, conduct and ADHD problems and their impact in prepubertal children in Great Britain: 1999-2008. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines*. 56(1): 49-57.

SODHA S and; MARGO J (2010) Ex curricula. London: Demos.

Sullivan Alice, Dex Shirley eds; (2009) Millennium cohort study sweep 3: Scotland report. Edinburgh: Scottish Government

SULLIVAN Alice, KETENDE Sosthenes, OBOLENSKAYA Polina (2010) The consequences at age 7 of early childhood disadvantage in Northern Ireland and Great Britain. Belfast: Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister. http://www.scie-

socialcareonline.org.uk/the-consequences-at-age-7-of-early-childhood-disadvantage-innorthern-ireland-and-great-britain/r/a11G00000017wqrIAA

Sutcliffe Alastair G; Barnes Jacqueline, Belsky Jay, Gardiner Julian, Melhuish Edward (2012) The health and development of children born to older mothers in the United Kingdom: Observational study using longitudinal cohort data. *BMJ*; 345 doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e5116.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc9&NEWS=N&AN=201 2-27786-003

Sutcliffe Alastair G; Melhuish Edward, Barnes Jacqueline, Gardiner Julian (2014) Health and development of children born after assisted reproductive technology and sub-
fertility compared to naturally conceived children: data from a national study. *Pediatric reports*. 6(1): 5118.

Totsika Vasiliki, Hastings Richard P; Emerson Eric, Berridge Damon M; Lancaster Gillian A; (2011) Behavior Problems at 5 Years of Age and Maternal Mental Health in Autism and Intellectual Disability. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*. 39(8): 1137-1147.

Totsika V, Hastings R P; Emerson E, Lancaster G A; Berridge D M; Vagenas D (2013) Is There a Bidirectional Relationship Between Maternal Well-Being and Child Behavior Problems in Autism Spectrum Disorders? Longitudinal Analysis of a Population-Defined Sample of Young Children. *Autism Research*. 6(3): 201-211.

Totsika Vasiliki, Hastings Richard Patrick; Vagenas Dimitrios, Emerson Eric (2014) Parenting and the Behavior Problems of Young Children With an Intellectual Disability: Concurrent and Longitudinal Relationships in a Population-Based Study. American Journal on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities. 119(5): 422-35.

Totsika Vasiliki, Hastings Richard P; Emerson Eric, Berridge Damon M; Lancaster Gillian A; (2015) Prosocial skills in young children with autism, and their mothers' psychological well-being: Longitudinal relationships. *Research in Autism Spectrum Disorders*. 13-14: 25-31.

Vanderbloemen Laura (2013) Smoking during pregnancy and child mental health and wellbeing: Evidence, policy and practice. York: The University of York (United Kingdom).

Violato M, Petrou S, Gray R, Redshaw M (2011) Family income and child cognitive and behavioural development in the United Kingdom: Does money matter? *Health Economics*. 20(10): 1201-1225.

Waldfogel Jane, Washbrook Elizabeth (2011) Early Years Policy. *Child development research*. http://downloads.hindawi.com/journals/cdr/2011/343016.pdf.

Washbrook Elizabeth, Waldfogel Jane (2011) On your marks: measuring the school readiness of children in low-to-middle income families. *London: Resolution Foundation* 

Washbrook Elizabeth, Waldfogel Jane, Bradbury Bruce, Corak Miles, Ghanghro Ali A; (2012) The Development of Young Children of Immigrants in Australia, Canada, the United Kingdom, and the United States. *Child Development*. 83(5): 1591-1607.

Zilanawala Afshin, Sacker Amanda, Nazroo James, Kelly Yvonne (2015) Ethnic differences in children's socioemotional difficulties: Findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. *Social Science & Medicine*. 134: 95-106.

#### 5.2 Hobbies

Collingwood Aleks, Simmonds Nadine (2010) Child self-report. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge David Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London,

#### 5.3 Self-reported friendships

CHANFREAU Jenny, et al (2013) Predicting wellbeing. London: National Centre for Social Research (NatCen). http://www.scie-socialcareonline.org.uk/predicting-wellbeing/r/a11G0000002WFBiIAO

Collingwood Aleks, Simmonds Nadine (2010) Child self-report. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge David Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London

#### 5.4 BMI

BAZALGETTE L (2012) Early childhood nutrition should be at the centre of public health policy. London: Demos.

Boyle E M; Poulsen G, Field D J; Kurinczuk J J; Wolke D, Alfirevic Z, Quigley M A; (2012) Effects of gestational age at birth on health outcomes at 3 and 5 years of age: Population based cohort study. *BMJ*. 344(7848): .

Brophy S, Cooksey R, Gravenor M B; Mistry R, Thomas N, Lyons R A; Williams R (2009) Risk factors for childhood obesity at age 5: Analysis of the Millennium Cohort study. *BMC public health*, 9(1), 1.

Brophy S, Cooksey R, Lyons RA, Thomas NE, Rodgers SE, Gravenor MB (2011) Parental factors associated with walking to school and participation in organised activities at age 5: analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study.. *BMC public health*. 11: 14.

Connelly Roxanne (2011) Drivers of unhealthy weight in childhood: analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study (Scottish Government social research: public services and government). Edinburgh: Scottish Government

Cruise Sharon Mary; O'Reilly Dermot (2015) Are the differences in adulthood ill-health across the north-south divide and between Scotland and England also evident in early childhood health indicators? *Social Science & Medicine*, *130*, 277-283.. http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc11&NEWS=N&AN=20

15-12472-031

Cullis A (2009) Neighbourhood and wellbeing in the early years. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, University of London (United Kingdom).

Dex Shirley, Scotland Scottish Government. Social Research; (2008) Millennium Cohort Study: a user guide focussing on families in Scotland. Edinburgh: Scottish Government.

DEZATEUX C, SULLIVAN A, and , JOSHI H (2007) Millennium cohort study: child health. Taken from Chapter 6 of Millennium Cohort Study Second Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, University of London.

Emerson E (2009) Overweight and obesity in 3- and 5-year-old children with and without developmental delay. *Public Health*. 123(2): 130-133.

Fagg J, Law C (2012) Does scaling up a family-based community intervention for childhood overweight and obesity impact socio-economic inequalities in health? *Obesity Facts: the European journal of obesity.* (pp. 36 - 37).

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed10&NEWS=N&AN=7 0781753

Fagg James, Cole Tim J; Cummins Steven, Goldstein Harvey, Morris Stephen, Radley Duncan, Sacher Paul, Law Catherine (2015) After the RCT: who comes to a family-based intervention for childhood overweight or obesity when it is implemented at scale in the community?. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*. 69(2): 142-148.

Gardiner Julian, Sutcliffe Alastair G; Melhuish Edward, Barnes Jacqueline (2015) Paternal Age, Paternal Presence and Children's Health: An Observational Study. *Pediatric reports*. 7(1): 5659.

Griffiths L J; Hawkins S S; Cole T J; Dezateux C (2010) Risk factors for rapid weight gain in preschool children: Findings from a UK-wide prospective study. *International Journal of Obesity*. 34(4): 624-632.

Griffiths L J; Dezateux C, Hill A (2011) Is obesity associated with emotional and behavioural problems in children? Findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. *International Journal of Pediatric Obesity*. 6(2 -2): e423-e432.

Griffiths Lucy, Sherburne Hawkins Summer; Cole Tim, Law Catherine, Dezateux Carol (2010) Childhood overweight and obesity . In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley (eds.) Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Vol. 2. . Bristol: Policy Press.

Hawkins S S; Cole T J; Law C (2008) An ecological systems approach to examining risk factors for early childhood overweight: findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*. 63 (2): 147 -155.

Hawkins S D.S; (2008) Obesity in preschool children: an analysis of policy-relevant risk factors. London: University College London (United Kingdom).

Hawkins S S; Cole T J; Law C (2008) Maternal employment and early childhood overweight: Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *International Journal of Obesity*, 32(1), 30-38.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc6&NEWS=N&AN=201 0-13452-002

Hawkins S S; (2008) Regional differences in overweight: an effect of people or place? *Archives of disease in childhood*.

http://adc.bmj.com/content/early/2007/12/18/adc.2007.128231.full.pdf

Hawkins Summer Sherburne; Pearce Anna, Cole Tim J; Law Catherine (2009) Perceived and objective measures of the neighbourhood environment and overweight in preschool children and their mothers. *International Journal of Pediatric Obesity*, *4*(3), 183-192.. http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc6&NEWS=N&AN=200 9-12310-005

Jackson Margot I; Kiernan Kathleen, McLanahan Sara (2012) Immigrant-native differences in child health: does maternal education narrow or widen the gap?. *Child development*. 83(5): 1501-1509.

Johnson William, Li Leah, Kuh Diana, Hardy Rebecca (2015) How Has the Age-Related Process of Overweight or Obesity Development Changed over Time? Co-ordinated Analyses of Individual Participant Data from Five United Kingdom Birth Cohorts. *PLoS Medicine*. Vol. 12(No. 5): ED: Lehman, Richard.

Kelly Yvonne, Bartley Melanie (2010) Parental and child health. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley (eds.) Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Bristol: Policy Press.

Kelly Y, Becares L, Nazroo J (2013) Associations between maternal experiences of racism and early child health and development: Findings from the UK millennium cohort study. *Journal of epidemiology and community health* 

http://jech.bmj.com/content/67/1/35.full.pdf

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed11&NEWS=N&AN=2 2760222

Kneale Dylan (2010) Child health. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge (eds.) David Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London.

Lakshman Rajalakshmi, Zhang Jing, Zhang Jianduan, Koch Felix S; Marcus Claude, Ludvigsson Johnny, Ong Ken K; Sobko Tanja (2013) Higher maternal education is associated with favourable growth of young children in different countries. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*. 67(7): 595-602.

Levine R S; Dahly D L; Rudolf M C.J; (2012) Identifying infants at risk of becoming obese: Can we and should we? *Public Health*. 126(2): 123-128.

Martin, A, Booth, J. N., Young, D., Revie, M., Boyter, A., Johnstone, B., Tomporowski, P. D. & Reilly, J. J. (2015). *Is obesity in early childhood associated with impaired cognition? Findings from the Millenium Cohort Study*. Paper to be presented at the European Congress on Obesity, Prague, May.

Martinson Melissa L; McLanahan Sara, Brooks-Gunn Jeanne (2012) Race/Ethnic and Nativity Disparities in Child Overweight in the United States and England. *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*. 643(1): 219-238.

Martinson Melissa L; McLanahan Sara, Brooks-Gunn Jeanne (2015) Variation in child body mass index patterns by race/ethnicity and maternal nativity status in the United States and England. *Maternal and child health journal*. 19(2): 373-380.

Melhuish, E. C., Belsky, J., & Leyland, A. H. (2012) The impact of Sure Start local programmes on seven year olds and their families. London: Department for Education.

National Evaluation of Sure Start Team (2010) The impact of Sure Start Local Programmes on five year olds and their families. London: Birkbeck University http://www.scie-socialcareonline.org.uk/the-impact-of-sure-start-local-programmeson-five-year-olds-and-their-families/r/a11G00000017u6dIAA

Panico L (2012) Family structure and child health. London: University College London (United Kingdom).

Pearce A, Li L, Abbas J, Ferguson B, Graham H, Law C (2010) Is childcare associated with the risk of overweight and obesity in the early years? Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *International Journal of Obesity*. 34(7): 1160-8.

Pearce Anna, Lewis Hannah, Law Catherine (2013) The role of poverty in explaining health variations in 7-year-old children from different family structures: Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Journal of epidemiology and community health* 67, no. 2 (2013): 181-189.

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc10&NEWS=N&AN=20 13-04728-009

Pearce A, Viner R, Hudson L, Law C (2013) Inequalities in childhood thinness: How do they compare to overweight and obesity? Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed12&NEWS=N&AN=7 1300734

Rudolf M (2011) Predicting babies' risk of obesity. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*. 96(11): 995-997.

Schuring Jessica (2013) The impact of maternal occupation and pre-pregnancy weight status on childhood obesity: A comparative analysis of the United States and the United Kingdom. Ames: Iowa State University.

Smith N R; (2010) Intergenerational continuities in ethnic inequalities in health in the UK. London: University College London (United Kingdom).

Solmi F, Morris S (2015) Association between childhood obesity and use of regular medications in the UK: Longitudinal cohort study of children aged 5-11 years. *BMJ Open*. 5(6).

Sullivan Alice, Joshi Heather (2008) Child health. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather Millennium Cohort Study Third Survey: A user's guide to initial findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education.

Sullivan Alice, Dex Shirley eds; (2009) Millennium cohort study sweep 3: Scotland report. Edinburgh: Scottish Government

SULLIVAN Alice, KETENDE Sosthenes, OBOLENSKAYA Polina (2010) The consequences at age 7 of early childhood disadvantage in Northern Ireland and Great Britain. Belfast: Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister. http://www.scie-socialcareonline.org.uk/the-consequences-at-age-7-of-early-childhood-disadvantage-in-northern-ireland-and-great-britain/r/a11G00000017wgrIAA

Sutcliffe Alastair G; Barnes Jacqueline, Belsky Jay, Gardiner Julian, Melhuish Edward (2012) The health and development of children born to older mothers in the United Kingdom: Observational study using longitudinal cohort data. *BMJ*; 345 doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e5116..

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc9&NEWS=N&AN=201 2-27786-003

Sutcliffe Alastair G; Melhuish Edward, Barnes Jacqueline, Gardiner Julian (2014) Health and development of children born after assisted reproductive technology and sub-fertility compared to naturally conceived children: data from a national study. *Pediatric reports*. 6(1): 5118.

Tanskanen A O; (2013) The association between grandmaternal investment and early years overweight in the UK. *Evolutionary Psychology*, *11*(2), 147470491301100212

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed12&NEWS=N&AN=2 3757603

Weng Stephen F; Redsell Sarah A; Nathan Dilip, Swift Judy A; Yang Min, Glazebrook Cris (2013) Estimating overweight risk in childhood from predictors during infancy. *Pediatrics*. 132(2): e414-21.

Zilanawala A, Davis-Kean P, Nazroo J, Sacker A, Simonton S, Kelly Y (2015) Race/ethnic disparities in early childhood BMI, obesity and overweight in the United Kingdom and United States. *International Journal of Obesity* 39, no. 3 (2015): 520-529 http://www.nature.com/ijo/index.html

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed13&NEWS=N&AN=2 015822780

#### 5.5 Children's self-rated feelings

CHANFREAU Jenny, et al (2013) Predicting wellbeing. London: National Centre for Social Research (NatCen). http://www.scie-socialcareonline.org.uk/predicting-wellbeing/r/a11G0000002WFBiIAO

Collingwood Aleks, Simmonds Nadine (2010) Child self-report. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge David Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London

## 5.6 Diet and Nutrition

BAZALGETTE L (2012) Early childhood nutrition should be at the centre of public health policy. London: Demos.

Brophy S, Cooksey R, Gravenor M B; Mistry R, Thomas N, Lyons R A; Williams R (2009) Risk factors for childhood obesity at age 5: Analysis of the Millennium Cohort study. *BMC public health*, 9(1), 1.

Connelly Roxanne (2011) Drivers of unhealthy weight in childhood: analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study (Scottish Government social research: public services and government). Edinburgh: Scottish Government

Dex Shirley, Scotland Scottish Government. Social Research; (2008) Millennium Cohort Study: a user guide focussing on families in Scotland. Edinburgh: Scottish Government.

Griffiths Lucy, Sherburne Hawkins Summer; Cole Tim, Law Catherine, Dezateux Carol (2010) Childhood overweight and obesity . In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley (eds.) Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Vol. 2. Bristol: Policy Press.

Kneale Dylan (2010) Child health. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge David (eds) Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, University of London.

Hawkins, S. S., Cole, T. J., & Law, C. (2009). Examining the relationship between maternal employment and health behaviours in 5-year-old British children. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*, 63(12), 999-1004.

SMITH K (2007) Millennium cohort study: parenting. Taken from Chapter 5 of Millennium Cohort Study Second Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, University of London.

Smith Kate (2010) Parenting. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge David (eds.) Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, University of London.

Sullivan Alice, Joshi Heather (2008) Child health. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather Millennium Cohort Study Third Survey: A user's guide to initial findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education.

Sullivan Alice, Dex Shirley eds; (2009) Millennium cohort study sweep 3: Scotland report. Edinburgh: Scottish Government

#### 5.7 Child Social Behaviour Questionnaire

Bradshaw Jonathan, Holmes John, Percy A (2008) Family poverty assessed at three years old. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies.

Del Bono, Emilia; Rabe, Birgitta (2012) : Breastfeeding and child cognitive outcomes: Evidence from a hospital-based breastfeeding support policy, ISER Working Paper Series, No. 2012-29

Delaney Liam, Doyle Orla (2012) Socioeconomic differences in early childhood time preferences. *Journal of Economic Psychology*. 33(1): 237-247.

Flouri Eirini, Midouhas Emily, Joshi Heather (2014) Family Poverty and Trajectories of Children's Emotional and Behavioural Problems: The Moderating Roles of Self-Regulation and Verbal Cognitive Ability. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*. 42(6): 1043-56.

Melhuish Edward, Belsky Jay, Leyland Alastair H; Barnes Jacqueline, National Evaluation of Sure Start Research Team; (2008) Effects of fully-established Sure Start Local Programmes on 3-year-old children and their families living in England: a quasi-experimental observational study. *Lancet*. 372(9650): 1641-1647.

Melhuish, E. C., Belsky, J., & Leyland, A. H. (2012) The impact of Sure Start local programmes on seven year olds and their families. : .

National Evaluation of Sure Start Team (2010) The impact of Sure Start Local Programmes on five year olds and their families. London: Birkbeck University <u>http://www.scie-socialcareonline.org.uk/the-impact-of-sure-start-local-programmes-on-five-year-olds-and-their-families/r/a11G00000017u6dIAA</u>

#### See also:

Del Bono, Emilia; Ermisch, John (2009) : Birth weight and the dynamics of early cognitive and behavioural development, ISER Working Paper Series, No. 2009-16

## 5.8 Feelings about school (school dis/like)

Collingwood Aleks, Simmonds Nadine (2010) Child self-report. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge David (eds.) Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, University of London.

Taylor Chris, Joshi Heather, Wright Caroline (2015) Evaluating the impact of early years educational reform in Wales to age seven: the potential use of the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Journal of Education Policy*. 30(5): 688-712.

#### 5.9 Immunisations and vaccinations during childhood

Anderberg Dan, Chevalier Arnaud, Wadsworth Jonathan (2011) Anatomy of a health scare: Education, income and the MMR controversy in the UK. *Journal of Health Economics*. 30(3): 515-530.

Dex Shirley, Scotland Scottish Government. Social Research; (2008) Millennium Cohort Study: a user guide focussing on families in Scotland. Edinburgh: Scottish Government.

DEZATEUX C, SULLIVAN A, and , JOSHI H (2007) Millennium cohort study: child health. Taken from Chapter 6 of Millennium Cohort Study Second Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, University of London.

Gardiner Julian, Sutcliffe Alastair G; Melhuish Edward, Barnes Jacqueline (2015) Paternal Age, Paternal Presence and Children's Health: An Observational Study. *Pediatric reports*. 7(1): 5659.

Melhuish Edward, Belsky Jay, Leyland Alastair H; Barnes Jacqueline, National Evaluation of Sure Start Research Team; (2008) Effects of fully-established Sure Start Local Programmes on 3-year-old children and their families living in England: a quasi-experimental observational study. *Lancet*. 372(9650): 1641-1647.

Pearce A, Elliman D, Bedford H, Law C (2008) Residential mobility and uptake of childhood immunisations : Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Vaccine*. VOL 26(13): 1675-1680.

Pearce Anna, Law Catherine, Elliman David, Cole Tim J; Bedford Helen, Millennium Cohort Study Child Health; Group (2008) Factors associated with uptake of measles, mumps, and rubella vaccine (MMR) and use of single antigen vaccines in a contemporary UK cohort: prospective cohort study. *BMJ*. 336(7647): 754-7.

Pearce A, Elliman D, Law C, Bedford H (2009) Does primary immunisation status predict MMR uptake? *Archives of Disease in Childhood*. 94(1): 49-51.

Sullivan Alice, Joshi Heather (2008) Child health. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather Millennium Cohort Study Third Survey: A user's guide to initial findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education.

Sutcliffe Alastair G; Barnes Jacqueline, Belsky Jay, Gardiner Julian, Melhuish Edward (2012) The health and development of children born to older mothers in the United Kingdom: Observational study using longitudinal cohort data. *BMJ*. 2012;345(7876):1-10. http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=psyc9&NEWS=N&AN=201 2-27786-003

Tung S, Pearce A, Bedford H (2012) Factors determining uptake of the preschool booster vaccine: Findings from the UK millennium cohort study. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*, 97(Suppl 1), A64-A65

http://adc.bmj.com/content/97/Suppl\_1/A64.3.full.pdf+html?sid=a7255fc3-f915-4189-a3cf-5c53ebebc7e1

#### 5.10 Screen time

Brophy S, Cooksey R, Gravenor M B; Mistry R, Thomas N, Lyons R A; Williams R (2009) Risk factors for childhood obesity at age 5: Analysis of the Millennium Cohort study. *BMC public health*, 9(1), 1.

Brophy S, Cooksey R, Lyons RA, Thomas NE, Rodgers SE, Gravenor MB (2011) Parental factors associated with walking to school and participation in organised activities at age 5: analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study.. *BMC public health*. 11: 14.

Collingwood Aleks, Simmonds Nadine (2010) Child self-report. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge David (eds.) Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London.

Connelly Roxanne (2011) Drivers of unhealthy weight in childhood: analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study (Scottish Government social research: public services and government). Edinburgh: Scottish Government

Griffiths L J; Hawkins S S; Cole T J; Dezateux C (2010) Risk factors for rapid weight gain in preschool children: Findings from a UK-wide prospective study. *International Journal of Obesity*. 34(4): 624-632.

Griffiths Lucy J; Dowda Marsha, Dezateux Carol, Pate Russell (2010) Associations between sport and screen-entertainment with mental health problems in 5-year-old children. *The International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* 7:30.

Griffiths Lucy, Sherburne Hawkins Summer; Cole Tim, Law Catherine, Dezateux Carol (2010) Childhood overweight and obesity. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather, Dex Shirley (eds.) Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Vol. 2. Bristol: Policy Press.

Hawkins S S; Cole T J; Law C (2008) An ecological systems approach to examining risk factors for early childhood overweight: findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*. 63 (2): 147 -155.

Kneale Dylan (2010) Child health. In: Hansen Kirstine, Jones Elizabeth, Joshi Heather, Budge David (eds.) Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, University of London.

Mildon Katherine Helen; (2009) An investigation into inequalities in parent-child involvement in active play. York: The University of York (United Kingdom).

Parkes A, Sweeting H, Wight D, Henderson M (2013) Do television and electronic games predict children's psychosocial adjustment? Longitudinal research using the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *ARCHIVES OF DISEASE IN CHILDHOOD*. VOL 98(5): 341.

Pouliou Theodora, Sera Francesco, Griffiths Lucy, Joshi Heather, Geraci Marco, Cortina-Borja Mario, Law Catherine (2015) Environmental influences on children's physical activity. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*. 69(1): 77-85.

SHERBORNE HAWKINS S; others (2009) Examining the relationship between maternal employment and health behaviours in 5-year-old British children. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*, 63(12), 999-1004.

Sivakumaran S, Hope S, Bedford H, Ellis J (2013) Children's television viewing and cognitive outcome at seven years-help or hindrance?. *Archives of Disease in Childhood*,

98(Suppl 1), A94-A95

http://adc.bmj.com/content/98/Suppl\_1/A96.1.full.pdf+html?sid=56efd1f3-a4a0-4c41-bc5e-2d715921278b

http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed11&NEWS=N&AN=7 1211318

Sullivan Alice, Joshi Heather (2008) Child health. In: Hansen Kirstine, Joshi Heather (eds.) Millennium Cohort Study Third Survey: A user's guide to initial findings. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education.

Sullivan Alice, Dex Shirley eds; (2009) Millennium cohort study sweep 3: Scotland report. Edinburgh: Scottish Goverment

## 6. References used in the text

1. Twamley K, Brunton G, Sutcliffe K, Hinds K and Thomas J (2013) Fathers' involvement and the impact on family mental health: evidence from Millennium Cohort Study analyses. Community, Work & Family 16:212-224.

2. Marmot M (2010) Fair society, healthy lives. University College London, London

3. Goodman R (1997) The Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire: a research note. Journal of child psychology and psychiatry 38:581-586.

4. Hogan AE, Scott KG and Bauer CR (1992) The Adaptive Social Behavior Inventory (ASBI): A new assessment of social competence in high-risk three-year-olds. Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment 10:230-239.

5. Warden D, Cheyne B, Christie D, Fitzpatrick H and Reid K (2003) Assessing children's perceptions of prosocial and antisocial peer behaviour. Educational Psychology 23:547-567.

6. Johnson Je (2012) Millennium Cohort Study: Psychological, Developmental and Health Inventories. Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London

7. Schoon I and Bynner J (2003) Risk and resilience in the life course: implications for interventions and social policies. Journal of youth studies 6:21-31.

8. Bonell C, Fletcher A and McCambridge J (2007) Improving school ethos may reduce substance misuse and teenage pregnancy. BMJ: British Medical Journal 334:614.

9. Sellers R, Maughan B, Pickles A, Thapar A and Collishaw S (2015) Trends in parent- and teacher-rated emotional, conduct and ADHD problems and their impact in prepubertal children in Great Britain: 1999-2008. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines 56:49-57. doi: 10.1111/jcpp.12273

10. Hartas D (2012) Children's social behaviour, language and literacy in early years. Oxford Review of Education 38:357-376. doi: 10.2307/41702688

11. Kelly YP, D., Kelly J, BEng and Sacker AP, D. (2013) Changes in Bedtime Schedules and Behavioral Difficulties in 7 Year Old Children. Pediatrics 132.

12. Holmes J and Kiernan K (2013) Persistent poverty and children's development in the early years of childhood. Policy and Politics 41:19-42.

13. Chanfreau J, Lloyd C, Byron C, Roberts C, Craig R, De Feo D and McManus S (2013) Predicting wellbeing. National Centre for Social Research (NatCen), London pp. 150

14. Delaney L and Doyle O (2012) Socioeconomic differences in early childhood time preferences. Journal of Economic Psychology 33:237-247. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.joep.2011.08.010</u>

15. Melhuish E, Belsky J, Leyland Alastair H, Barnes J and National Evaluation of Sure Start Research T (2008) Effects of fully-established Sure Start Local Programmes on 3-year-old children and their families living in England: a quasi-experimental observational study. Lancet (London, England) 372:1641-1647. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(08)61687-6

16. Melhuish EC, Belsky J, Leyl and A H (2012) The impact of Sure Start local programmes on seven year olds and their families.

17. National Evaluation Of Sure Start Team (2010) The impact of Sure Start LocalProgrammes on five year olds and their families. Department for Education, London pp.90p.

18. George A, Hansen K and Schoon I (2007) Millennium cohort study: child behaviour. Taken from Chapter 7 of Millennium Cohort Study Second Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings.2pp.

19. Dillenburger K, Jordan JA, McKerr L and Keenan M (2015) The Millennium child with autism: early childhood trajectories for health, education and economic wellbeing. Developmental neurorehabilitation 18:37-46. doi: 10.3109/17518423.2014.964378

20. Sullivan A and Dex S (2009) Millennium cohort study sweep 3: Scotland report.

21. Jones E and Schoon I (2008) Child Cognition and Behaviour. In: Hansen K and Joshi H (eds) Millennium Cohort Study Third Survey: A Users Guide To Initial Findings, Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London

22. Brown M and Schoon I (2010) Child Behaviour. In: Hansen K, Jones E, Joshi H and Budge D (eds) Millennium Cohort Study Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings, Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London

23. Kelly Y, Iacovou M, Quigley MA, Gray R, Wolke D, Kelly J and Sacker A (2013) Light drinking versus abstinence in pregnancy - Behavioural and cognitive outcomes in 7-year-old children: A longitudinal cohort study. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 120:1340-1347.

24. Kelly Y, Sacker A, Gray R, Kelly J, Wolke D and Quigley Maria A (2009) Light drinking in pregnancy, a risk for behavioural problems and cognitive deficits at 3 years of age? International journal of epidemiology 38:129-140. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyn230

25. Kelly YJ, Sacker A, Gray R, Kelly J, Wolke D, Head J and Quigley MA (2012) Light drinking during pregnancy: Still no increased risk for socioemotional difficulties or cognitive deficits at 5 years of age? S300 66:41-48.

26. Heikkila K (2011) Breast feeding and child behaviour in the Millennium Cohort Study. Archives of Disease in Childhood 96.

27. Del Bono E and Rabe B (2012) Breastfeeding and child cognitive outcomes: evidence from a hospital-based breastfeeding support policy. IDEAS Working Paper Series from RePEc.

28. Fitzsimons E and Vera-Hernandez M (2013) Food for thought? Breastfeeding and child development. IFS Working Papers,

29. Hutchinson J, Pickett KE, Green J and Wakschlag LS (2010) Smoking in pregnancy and disruptive behaviour in 3-year-old boys and girls: An analysis of the UK Millennium Cohort Study. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health 64:82-88. doi: 10.1136/jech.2009.089334

30. Carson C, Redshaw M, Sacker A, Kelly Y, Kurinczuk JJ and Quigley MA (2013) Effects of pregnancy planning, fertility, and assisted reproductive treatment on child behavioral problems at 5 and 7 years: Evidence from the Millennium Cohort Study. Fertility and Sterility 99:456-463.

31. Hawkes D and Joshi H (2012) Age at Motherhood and Child Development: Evidence from the UK Millennium Cohort. National Institute Economic Review 222:R52-R66. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/002795011222200105</u>

32. Sutcliffe Alastair G, Barnes J, Belsky J, Gardiner J and Melhuish E (2012) The health and development of children born to older mothers in the United Kingdom: Observational study using longitudinal cohort data. BMJ: British Medical Journal 345:1-10.

33. Crawford C, Dearden L and Greaves E (2013) When you are born matters: evidence for England. Institute for Fiscal Studies., London pp. 90pp.

34. Del Bono E and Ermisch J (2009) Birth weight and the dynamics of early cognitive and behavioural development. ISER Working Paper Series, No. 2009-16, ISER, University of Essex, Colchester

35. Kelly Y, Becares L and Nazroo J (2013) Associations between maternal experiences of racism and early child health and development: Findings from the UK millennium cohort study. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health 67:35-41.

36. Lewis H, Hope S and Pearce A (2015) Socioeconomic inequalities in parent-reported and teacher-reported psychological well-being. Archives of Disease in Childhood 100:38-41. doi: 10.1136/archdischild-2014-306288

37. Pearce A, Lewis H and Law C (2013) The role of poverty in explaining health variations in 7-year-old children from different family structures: Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. British Journal of Preventive & Social Medicine 67:181-189.

38. Zilanawala A, Sacker A, Nazroo J and Kelly Y (2015) Ethnic differences in children's socioemotional difficulties: Findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. Social Science & Medicine 134:95-106. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.04.012</u>

39. Bradshaw J, Holmes J and Percy A (2008) Family poverty assessed at three years old. Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London

40. Cullis A and Hansen K (2008) Child development in the first three sweeps of the Millennium Cohort Study (Research report DCSF-RW077). Department for Children, Schools and Families, Sanctuary Buildings, Great Smith Street, London SW1P 3BT,

41. Schoon I, Cheng H and Jones E (2010) Resilience in children's development. In: Hansen K, Joshi H and Dex Shirley e (eds) Children of the 21st century: The first five years, Policy Press, Bristol

42. Flouri E, Midouhas E and Joshi H (2014) Family Poverty and Trajectories of Children's Emotional and Behavioural Problems: The Moderating Roles of Self-Regulation and Verbal Cognitive Ability. Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology 42:1043-56. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10802-013-9848-3</u>

43. Ermisch J (2008) Origins of Social Immobility and Inequality: Parenting and Early Child Development. National Institute Economic Review 205:62-71. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0027950108096589</u>

44. Lexmond J and Reeves R (2009) Building character.99p., bibliog.

45. Hansen K and Hawkes D (2009) Early childcare and child development. Journal of social policy 38:211-240. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S004727940800281X</u>

46. Dearden L and Sibieta L (2010) Partnership trajectories, parent and child wellbeing. In: Hansen K, Joshi H and Shirley D (eds) Children of the 21st century; the first five years, Policy Press, Bristol

47. Sabates R and Dex S (2015) The impact of multiple risk factors on young children's cognitive and behavioural development. Children and society 29:95-108. doi: <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/chso.12024">http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/chso.12024</a>

48. Flouri E, Tzavidis N and Kallis C (2010) Adverse life events, area socioeconomic disadvantage, and psychopathology and resilience in young children: The importance of risk factors' accumulation and protective factors' specificity. European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry 19:535-546.

49. Kiernan KE and Huerta MC (2008) Economic deprivation, maternal depression, parenting and children's cognitive and emotional development in early childhood. The British Journal of Sociology 59:783-806. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-4446.2008.00219.x</u>

50. Malmberg L-E and Flouri E (2011) The Comparison and Interdependence of Maternal and Paternal Influences on Young Children's Behavior and Resilience. Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology 40:434-444. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2011.563469

<u>IIIIp://dx.doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2011.565469</u>

51. Totsika V, Hastings RP, Emerson E, Lancaster GA, Berridge DM and Vagenas D (2013) Is There a Bidirectional Relationship Between Maternal Well-Being and Child Behavior Problems in Autism Spectrum Disorders? Longitudinal Analysis of a Population-Defined Sample of Young Children. Autism Research 6:201-211. doi: 10.1002/aur.1279

52. Midouhas E, Kuang Y and Flouri E (2014) Neighbourhood human capital and the development of children's emotional and behavioural problems: The mediating role of parenting and schools. Health & Place 27:155-161.

53. Midouhas E and Platt L (2014) Rural-urban area of residence and trajectories of children[U+05F3]s behavior in England. Health and Place 30:226-233.

54. Flouri E, Tzavidis N and Kallis C (2010) Area and family effects on the psychopathology of the millennium cohort study children and their older siblings. Child Psychology & Psychiatry & Allied Disciplines 51:152-161.

55. Flouri E, Midouhas E and Joshi H (2014) The role of urban neighbourhood green space in children's emotional and behavioural resilience. Journal of Environmental Psychology 40:179-186.

56. Flouri E, Midouhas E and Tzatzaki K (2015) Neighbourhood and own social housing and early problem behaviour trajectories. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology 50:203-213. doi: 10.1007/s00127-014-0958-1

57. Flouri E, Mavroveli S and Tzavidis N (2012) Cognitive ability, neighborhood deprivation, and young children's emotional and behavioral problems. Social Psychiatry 47:985-992.

58. Flouri E, Mavroveli S and Midouhas E (2013) Residential mobility, neighbourhood deprivation and children's behaviour in the UK. Health and place 20:25-31.

59. Cruise Sharon M and O'Reilly D (2015) Are the differences in adulthood ill-health across the north-south divide and between Scotland and England also evident in early childhood health indicators? Social Science & Medicine 130:277-283.

60. Crawford C and et al. (2011) Cohabitation, marriage, relationship stability and child outcomes: an update (IFS commentary C120).

61. Crawford C, Goodman A, Greaves E and Joyce R (2012) Cohabitation, marriage and child outcomes: an empirical analysis of the relationship between marital status and child outcomes in the UK using the Millennium Cohort Study. Child and family law quarterly 24:176-198.

62. Panico L, Bécares L and Webb EA (2014) Exploring household dynamics: The reciprocal effects of parent and child characteristics. Longitudinal and Life Course Studies 5:42-55. doi: 10.14301/llcs.v5i1.259

63. Pearce A, Hope S, Lewis H and Law C (2014) Family structure and socio-emotional wellbeing in the early years: A life course approach. Longitudinal and Life Course Studies 5:263-282. doi: 10.14301/llcs.v5i3.264

64. Kiernan KE and Mensah F, K. (2009) Poverty, maternal depression, family status and children's cognitive and behavioural development in early childhood: a longitudinal study. JOURNAL OF SOCIAL POLICY.

65. Jones E (2010) Parental relationships and parenting. In: Hansen K, Joshi H and Shirley D (eds) Children of the 21st century; the first five years, Policy Press, Bristol

66. Kiernan K, E. and Mensah F, K. (2010) Partnership trajectories, parent and child wellbeing. In: Hansen K, Joshi H and Shirley D (eds) Children of the 21st century; the first five years, Policy Press, Bristol

67. Griffiths L, J., Dowda M, Dezateux C and Pate R (2010) Associations between sport and screen-entertainment with mental health problems in 5-year-old children. The International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity:30.

68. Parkes A, Sweeting H, Wight D and Henderson M (2013) Do television and electronic games predict children's psychosocial adjustment? Longitudinal research using the UK Millennium Cohort Study. ARCHIVES OF DISEASE IN CHILDHOOD VOL 98:341.

69. Emerson E, Blacher J, Einfeld S, Hatton C, Robertson J and Stancliffe Roger J (2014) Environmental risk factors associated with the persistence of conduct difficulties in children with intellectual disabilities and autistic spectrum disorders. Research in Developmental Disabilities 35:3508-3517. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2014.08.039</u>

70. Flouri E, Midouhas E, Charman T and Sarmadi Z (2015) Poverty and the Growth of Emotional and Conduct Problems in Children with Autism With and Without Comorbid ADHD. Journal of autism and developmental disorders.

71. Midouhas E, Yogaratnam A, Flouri E and Charman T (2013) Psychopathology trajectories of children with autism spectrum disorder: the role of family poverty and parenting. Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry 52:1057-1065.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2013.07.011

72. Russell G, Rodgers Lauren R and Ford T (2013) The Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire as a predictor of parent-reported diagnosis of autism spectrum disorder and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. PLoS ONE 8.

73. Totsika V, Hastings Richard P, Emerson E, Berridge Damon M and Lancaster Gillian A (2011) Behavior Problems at 5 Years of Age and Maternal Mental Health in Autism and Intellectual Disability. Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology 39:1137-1147. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10802-011-9534-2</u>

74. Totsika V, Hastings Richard P, Emerson E, Berridge Damon M and Lancaster Gillian A (2015) Prosocial skills in young children with autism, and their mothers' psychological well-being: Longitudinal relationships. Research in Autism Spectrum Disorders 13-14:25-31. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rasd.2015.01.001</u>

75. Totsika V, Hastings Richard P, Vagenas D and Emerson E (2014) Parenting and the Behavior Problems of Young Children With an Intellectual Disability: Concurrent and Longitudinal Relationships in a Population-Based Study. American Journal on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities 119:422-35.

76. Law James Ph D, Rush Robert M, Anandan Chantelle M, Cox Marie B and Wood Rachael M (2012) Predicting Language Change Between 3 and 5 Years and Its Implications for Early Identification. Pediatrics 130.

77. Moulton V, Flouri E, Joshi H and Sullivan A (2015) Fantasy, unrealistic and uncertain aspirations and children's emotional and behavioural adjustment in primary school. Longitudinal and Life Course Studies 6:107-119. doi: 10.14301/llcs.v6i1.277

78. Vanderbloemen L (2013) Smoking during pregnancy and child mental health and wellbeing: Evidence, policy and practice.

79. Violato M, Petrou S, Gray R and Redshaw M (2011) Family income and child cognitive and behavioural development in the United Kingdom: Does money matter? Health Economics 20:1201-1225. doi: 10.1002/hec.1665

80. Emerson E and Einfeld S (2010) Emotional and behavioural difficulties in young children with and without developmental delay: A bi-national perspective. Child Psychology & Psychiatry & Allied Disciplines 51:583-593.

81. Griffiths LJ, Dezateux C and Hill A (2011) Is obesity associated with emotional and behavioural problems in children? Findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. International Journal of Pediatric Obesity 6:e423-e432. doi: 10.3109/17477166.2010.526221

82. Griffiths LJ, Hawkins SS, Cole TJ and Dezateux C (2010) Risk factors for rapid weight gain in preschool children: Findings from a UK-wide prospective study. International Journal of Obesity 34:624-632. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2010.10

83. Jokela M (2010) Characteristics of the first child predict the parents' probability of having another child. Developmental Psychology 46:915-926.

84. Jones E, Gutman L and Platt L (2013) Family stressors and children's outcomes. Research report:87.

85. Russell G, Ryder D, Norwich B and Ford T (2015) Behavioural difficulties that co-occur with specific word reading difficulties: A UK population-based cohort study. Dyslexia 21:123-141. doi: 10.1002/dys.1496

86. Hartas D (2011) The ecology of young children's behaviour and social competence: child characteristics, socio-economic factors and parenting. Oxford Review of Education 37:763-783. doi: 10.2307/23120565

87. Pronzato C and Arnstein A (2013) Marital breakup and children's behavioural responses. IDEAS Working Paper Series from RePEc, University of Turin, Turin

88. Hartas D Children's language and behavioural, social and emotional difficulties and prosocial behaviour during the toddler years and at school entry. British Journal of Special Education 38:83-91.

89. Fauth R, Parsons S and Platt L (2014) Convergence or divergence?: a longitudinal analysis of behaviour problems among disabled and non-disabled children aged 3 to 7 in England. IDEAS Working Paper Series from RePEc, Federal Reserve Bank of St Louis, St. Louis

90. Flouri E and Malmberg L-E (2012) Fathers' involvement and preschool children's behavior in stable single-mother families. Children and Youth Services Review 34:1237-1242.

91. Flouri E, Midouhas E, Joshi H and Sullivan A (2015) Neighbourhood social fragmentation and the mental health of children in poverty. S300 31:138-145.

92. Flouri E, Midouhas E, Joshi H and Tzavidis N (2015) Emotional and behavioural resilience to multiple risk exposure in early life: the role of parenting. European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry 24:745-755. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00787-014-0619-7</u>

93. Gardiner J, Sutcliffe Alastair G, Melhuish E and Barnes J (2015) Paternal Age, Paternal Presence and Children's Health: An Observational Study. Pediatric reports 7:5659. doi: 10.4081/pr.2015.5659

94. Hope S, Pearce A, Whitehead M and Law C (2014) Family employment and child socioemotional behaviour: longitudinal findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. Journal of epidemiology and community health 68:950-957. doi: 10.1136/jech-2013-203673

95. McMunn A, Kelly Y, Cable N and Bartley M (2012) Maternal employment and child socio-emotional behaviour in the UK: Longitudinal evidence from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. S300 66.

96. Mensah FK and Kiernan Kathleen E (2011) Maternal general health and children's cognitive development and behaviour in the early years: Findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. Child: Care, Health and Development 37:44-54.

97. Prady SL and Kiernan KE (2013) The effect of post-natal mental distress amongst Indian and Pakistani mothers living in England on children's behavioural outcomes. Child: care, health and development 39:710-21. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2214.2012.01426.x

98. Fomby P (2011) Family Instability and School Readiness in the United Kingdom. Family science 2:171-185. doi: 10.1080/19424620.2011.633274

99. Joshi H, Ketende S, Parsons S and Welsh Assembly G (2011) Child development at age seven in Wales : analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study. Welsh Assembly Government,

100. Flouri E, Narayanan MK and Midouhas E (2015) The cross-lagged relationship between father absence and child problem behaviour in the early years. Child: care, health and development. doi: 10.1111/cch.12236

101. Del Bono E, Francesconi M, Kelly Y and Sacker A (2014) Early Maternal Time Investment and Early Child Outcomes. Forschungsinstitut zur Zukunft der Arbeit/Institute for the Study of Labor (IZA).

102. Flouri E and Panourgia C (2012) Do primary school children's career aspirations matter? The relationship between family poverty, career aspirations and emotional and behavioural problems. Centre for Longitudinal Studies, London

103. Washbrook E, Waldfogel J, Bradbury B, Corak M and Ghanghro Ali A (2012) The Development of Young Children of Immigrants in Australia, Canada, the United Kingdom, and the United States. Child Development 83:1591-1607. doi: 10.2307/23321184

104. Flouri E, Mavroveli S and Tzavidis N (2010) Modeling risks: Effects of area deprivation, family socio-economic disadvantage and adverse life events on young children's psychopathology. Social Psychiatry 45:611-619.

105. Jackson Margot I, Kiernan K and McLanahan S (2012) Immigrant-native differences in child health: does maternal education narrow or widen the gap? Child development 83:1501-1509. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2012.01811.x

106. Collingwood A and Simmonds N (2010) Child Self-Report. In: Hansen K, Jones E, Joshi H and Budge D (eds) Millennium Cohort Study: Fourth Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings. , Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education, London

107. Harris J, Keil S, Lord C and McManus S (2012) Sight impaired at age seven Secondary analysis of the Millennium Cohort Survey. RLSB/RNIB/National Centre for Social Research, London

108. Smith K and Parsons S (2014) Growing Up and Independence. In: Platt L (ed) Millennium Cohort Study: initial findings from the Age 11 survey, Institute of Education, Centre for Longitudinal Studies., London pp. 92pp.

109. Collingwood A and Simmond N (2010) Child self-report. In: Hansen K, Jones E, Joshi H and Budge D (eds) Millennium cohort study fourth survey: a user's guide to the initial findings, University of London. Institute of Education, London pp. 316p., tables

110. Shackleton N, Hale D and Viner R (2015) G491 Trends in health at the beginning of adolescence in the uk: evidence from two birth cohorts 30 years apart. Archives of Disease in Childhood 100:A210-A210.

111. Griffiths LJ, Smeeth L, Hawkins SS, Cole TJ and Dezateux C (2009) Effects of infant feeding practice on weight gain from birth to 3 years. Archives of disease in childhood 94:577-582.

112. Griffiths L, Dezateux C and Cole T (2011) Sex and ethnic differences in the waist circumference of 5-year-old children: findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. International Journal of Pediatric Obesity 6:e196-e198.

113. Sera F, Cortina-Borja M, Griffiths L and Dezateux C (2013) Effects of physical activity on reduction of adiposity across the entire obesity distribution in primary school-aged children: findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. The Lancet 382:S89.

114. Shackleton N and Campbell T (2014) Are teachers' judgements of pupils' ability influenced by body shape&quest. International Journal of Obesity 38:520-524.

115. National Obesity Observatory (2011) A simple guide to classifying body mass index in children. National Obesity Observatory, London

116. Cullis A (2009) Neighbourhood and wellbeing in the early years. Institute of Education, University of London.

117. SACN (2012) Consideration of issues around the use of BMI centile thresholds for defining underweight, overweight and obesity in children aged 2-18 years in the UK. Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition, London

118. Lakshman R, Zhang J, Zhang J, Koch Felix S, Marcus C, Ludvigsson J, Ong Ken K and Sobko T (2013) Higher maternal education is associated with favourable growth of young children in different countries. Journal of epidemiology and community health 67:595-602. doi: 10.1136/jech-2012-202021

119. Schuring J (2013) The impact of maternal occupation and pre-pregnancy weight status on childhood obesity: A comparative analysis of the United States and the United Kingdom. Iowa State University.

120. Zilanawala A, Davis-Kean P, Nazroo J, Sacker A, Simonton S and Kelly Y (2015) Race/ethnic disparities in early childhood BMI, obesity and overweight in the United Kingdom and United States. International Journal of Obesity 39:520-529.

121. Martinson Melissa L, McLanahan S and Brooks-Gunn J (2012) Race/Ethnic and Nativity Disparities in Child Overweight in the United States and England. The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 643:219-238. doi: 10.1177/0002716212445750

122. Martinson Melissa L, McLanahan S and Brooks-Gunn J (2015) Variation in child body mass index patterns by race/ethnicity and maternal nativity status in the United States and England. Maternal and child health journal 19:373-380. doi: 10.1007/s10995-014-1519-7

123. Johnson W, Li L, Kuh D and Hardy R (2015) How Has the Age-Related Process of Overweight or Obesity Development Changed over Time? Co-ordinated Analyses of Individual Participant Data from Five United Kingdom Birth Cohorts. PLoS Medicine Vol. 12:ED: Lehman, Richard.

124. Panico L (2012) Family structure and child health. University College London.

125. Sutcliffe A, G., Barnes J, Belsky J, Gardiner J and Melhuish E (2012) The health and development of children born to older mothers in the United Kingdom: Observational study using longitudinal cohort data. BMJ: British Medical Journal 345:1-10.

126. Sutcliffe A, G., Melhuish E, Barnes J and Gardiner J (2014) Health and development of children born after assisted reproductive technology and sub-fertility compared to naturally conceived children: data from a national study. Pediatric reports 6:5118. doi: 10.4081/pr.2014.5118

127. Connelly R and Chatzitheochari S (2014) Physical Development. In: Platt L (ed) Millennium Cohort Study: Initial findings from the Age 11 survey, Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education, London

128. Martin A, Booth JN, Young D, Revie M, Boyter AC, Johnston B, Tomporowski PD and Reilly JJ (2015) Is obesity in early childhood associated with impaired cognition?-Findings form the UK millennium cohort study. 22nd Congress of the European Congress on Obesity, ECO 2015 Prague Czech Republic. Conference Start: 20150506 Conference End: 20150509 8:40.

129. Solmi F and Morris S (2015) Association between childhood obesity and use of regular medications in the UK: Longitudinal cohort study of children aged 5-11 years. BMJ Open 5. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2014-007373

130. Brophy S, Cooksey R, Lyons RA, Thomas NE, Rodgers SE and Gravenor MB (2011) Parental factors associated with walking to school and participation in organised activities at age 5: analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study. BMC public health 11:14. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-11-14

131. Emerson E (2009) Overweight and obesity in 3- and 5-year-old children with and without developmental delay. Public Health 123:130-133. doi: 10.1016/j.puhe.2008.10.020

132. Griffiths L, Sherburne Hawkins S, Cole T, Law C and Dezateux C (2010) Childhood overweight and obesity. In: Hansen K, Joshi H and Dex S (eds) Children of the 21st century: The first five years. Vol. 2., Policy Press,

133. Hawkins SS, Cole TJ and Law C (2008) An ecological systems approach to examining risk factors for early childhood overweight: findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health 63 (2):147-155.

134. Kneale D (2010) Child health. In: Hansen K, Jones E, Joshi H and Budge D (eds) Millennium cohort study fourth survey: a user's guide to the initial findings, University of London. Institute of Education, London pp. 316p., tables

135. Smith NR (2010) Intergenerational continuities in ethnic inequalities in health in the UK. University College London.

136. Sullivan A and Joshi H (2008) Child Health. In: Hansen K and Joshi H (eds) Millennium Cohort Study Third Survey: a user's guide to initial findings, Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education, University of London, London

137. Dezateux C, Sullivan A, and and Joshi H (2007) Millennium cohort study: child health. Taken from Chapter 6 of Millennium Cohort Study Second Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings.2pp.

138. Hawkins SS, Cole TJ and Law C (2008) An ecological systems approach to examining risk factors for early childhood overweight: findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health: jech. 2008.077917.

139. Sullivan A, Joshi H, Ketende S and Obolenskaya P (2010) The consequences at age 7 of early childhood disadvantage in Northern Ireland and Great Britain.55p., bibliog.

140. Pearce A, Viner R, Hudson L and Law C (2013) Inequalities in childhood thinness: How do they compare to overweight and obesity? Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. EuroEpi 2013 and NordicEpi 2013: Non-Communicable Disease Epidemic: Epidemiology in Action Aarhus Denmark. Conference Start: 20130811 Conference End: 20130814 28:58.

141. Sullivan A and Dex Shirley e (2009) Millennium cohort study sweep 3: Scotland report.

142. Hawkins SS (2008) Regional differences in overweight: an effect of people or place? Archives of Disease in Childhood 93.

143. Hawkins Summer S, Pearce A, Cole Tim J and Law C (2009) Perceived and objective measures of the neighbourhood environment and overweight in preschool children and their mothers. Pediatric Obesity 4:183-192.

144. Bazalgette L (2012) Early childhood nutrition should be at the centre of public health policy.163pp.

145. Weng Stephen F, Redsell Sarah A, Nathan D, Swift Judy A, Yang M and Glazebrook C (2013) Estimating overweight risk in childhood from predictors during infancy. Pediatrics 132:e414-21. doi: 10.1542/peds.2012-3858

146. Pearce A, Li L, Abbas J, Ferguson B, Graham H and Law C (2010) Is childcare associated with the risk of overweight and obesity in the early years? Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. International Journal of Obesity 34:1160-8. doi: <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2010.15">http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2010.15</a>

147. Tanskanen AO (2013) The association between grandmaternal investment and early years overweight in the UK. Evolutionary psychology : an international journal of evolutionary approaches to psychology and behavior 11:417-425.

148. Levine RS, Dahly DL and Rudolf MCJ (2012) Identifying infants at risk of becoming obese: Can we and should we? Public Health 126:123-128. doi: 10.1016/j.puhe.2011.10.008

149. Rudolf M (2011) Predicting babies' risk of obesity. Archives of Disease in Childhood 96:995-997. doi: 10.1136/adc.2010.197251

150. Boyle EM, Poulsen G, Field DJ, Kurinczuk JJ, Wolke D, Alfirevic Z and Quigley MA (2012) Effects of gestational age at birth on health outcomes at 3 and 5 years of age: Population based cohort study. BMJ (Online) 344. doi: 10.1136/bmj.e896

151. Hawkins SS, Cole TJ and Law C (2008) Maternal employment and early childhood overweight: Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. International Journal of Obesity 32:30-38.

152. Smith K (2007) Parenting. In: Hansen K and Joshi H (eds) Millennium Cohort Study Second Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings, Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education, London

153. Griffiths L, J., Hawkins SS, Cole TJ, Law C and Dezateux C (2010) Childhood Overweight and Obesity. In: Hansen K, Joshi H and Shirley D (eds) Children of the 21st century; the first five years, Policy Press, Bristol

154. Dex S (2008) Millennium Cohort Study exploration of some distinctive results for Scotland. Millennium Cohort Study exploration of some distinctive results for Scotland, Scottish Executive, Edinburgh

155. Jones E and Smith K (2008) Parenting. In: Hansen K and Joshi H (eds) Millennium Cohort Study: A User's Guide to Initial Findings, Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education, London

156. Brophy S, Cooksey R, Gravenor MB, Mistry R, Thomas N, Lyons RA and Williams R (2009) Risk factors for childhood obesity at age 5: Analysis of the Millennium Cohort study. BMC Public Health 9. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-9-467

157. Bazalgette L (2012) Early childhood nutrition should be at the centre of public health policy.... Demos, London

158. Sullivan A and Joshi H (2008) Child Health. In: Hansen K and Joshi H (eds) Millennium Cohort Study Third Survey: a user's guide to initial findings, Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education, University of London, London

159. Connelly R (2011) Drivers of unhealthy weight in childhood: analysis of the Millennium Cohort Study (Scottish Government social research: public services and government). Scottish Government, Edinburgh

160. Sherborne Hawkins S and others (2009) Examining the relationship between maternal employment and health behaviours in 5-year-old British children. Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health 63:pp999.

161. Sylva K, Siraj-Blatchford I, Taggart B, Sammons P, Melhuish E, Elliot K and Totsika V (2006) Capturing quality in early childhood through environmental rating scales. Early Childhood Research Quarterly 21:76-92.

162. Sammons P, Sylva K, Melhuish EC, Siraj-Blatchford I, Taggart B and Elliot K (2003) Measuring the Impact of Pre-School on Children's Social/Behavioural Development over the Pre-School Period. Institute of Education, London

163. Melhuish EC, Belsky J, Leyland A and Team NEoSSR (2010) The impact of Sure Start local programmes on five-year-olds and their families. Birkbeck University, London

164. Melhuish EC, Belsky J, Leyland A and Team NEoSSR (2012) The impact of Sure Start local programmes on seven-year-olds and their families. Birkbeck University, London

165. Taylor C, Joshi H and Wright C (2014) Evaluating the impact of early years educational reform in Wales to age seven: the potential use of the UK Millennium Cohort Study. Journal of Education Policy:1-25.

166. Samad L, Butler N, Peckham C, Bedford H and Group MCSCH (2006) Incomplete immunisation uptake in infancy: Maternal reasons. Vaccine 24:6823-6829.

167. Dezateux C, Bedford H, Cole T, Peckham C, Schoon I, Hope S and Butler N (2004) Babies' health and development. In: Dex S and Joshi H (eds) Millennium Cohort Study First Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings, Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Insitute of Education, London 168. Ster IC (2012) Inference for serological surveys investigating past exposures to infections resulting in long-lasting immunity-an approach using finite mixture models with concomitant information. Journal of Applied Statistics 39:2523-2542.

169. Manikkavasagan G, Dezateux C, Wade A and Bedford H (2010) The epidemiology of chickenpox in UK 5-year olds: An analysis to inform vaccine policy. Vaccine 28:7699-7705.

170. Dezateux C, Sullivan A, Hawkins SS, Cole TJ and Joshi H (2007) Child Health. In: Hansen K and Joshi H (eds) Millennium Cohort Study Second Survey: A User's Guide to Initial Findings, Centre for Longitudinal Studies, Institute of Education, London

171. Pearce A, Elliman D, Law C and Bedford H (2009) Does primary immunisation status predict MMR uptake? Archives of Disease in Childhood 94:49-51. doi: 10.1136/adc.2007.132647

172. Pearce A, Law C, Elliman D, Cole Tim J, Bedford H, Millennium Cohort Study Child H and Group (2008) Factors associated with uptake of measles, mumps, and rubella vaccine (MMR) and use of single antigen vaccines in a contemporary UK cohort: prospective cohort study. BMJ (Clinical research ed.) 336:754-7.

173. Tung S, Pearce A and Bedford H (2012) Factors determining uptake of the preschool booster vaccine: Findings from the UK millennium cohort study. Annual Conference of the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health, RCPCH 2012 Glasgow United Kingdom. Conference Start: 20120522 Conference End: 20120524 97:A64-A65.

174. Anderberg D, Chevalier A and Wadsworth J (2011) Anatomy of a health scare: Education, income and the MMR controversy in the UK. Journal of Health Economics 30:515-530. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2011.01.009</u>

175. Pearce A, Elliman D, Bedford H and Law C (2008) Residential mobility and uptake of childhood immunisations : Findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. VACCINE - GUILDFORD THEN LONDON THEN OXFORD- VOL 26:1675-1680.

176. Sutcliffe AG, Barnes J, Belsky J, Gardiner J and Melhuish E (2012) The health and development of children born to older mothers in the United Kingdom: Observational study using longitudinal cohort data. BMJ: British Medical Journal 345:1-10.

177. Wakefield AJ, Murch SH, Anthony A, Linnell J, Casson D, Malik M, Berelowitz M, Dhillon AP, Thomson MA and Harvey P (1998) RETRACTED: Ileal-lymphoid-nodular hyperplasia, non-specific colitis, and pervasive developmental disorder in children. The Lancet 351:637-641.

178. Griffiths LJ, Pouliou T, Rich C, Geraci M, Cortina-Borja M, Sera F, Cole TJ, Law C, Joshi H and Ness A (2012) Objectively measured physical activity and sedentary behaviour in UK children of primary school age: a longitudinal cohort study. The Lancet 380:S44.

179. Sullivan A, Ketende S and Joshi H (2013) Social class and inequalities in early cognitive scores. Sociology:0038038512461861.

180. Washbrook E (2010) Early environments and child outcomes: an analysis commission for the Independent Review on Poverty and Life Chances. Centre for Market and Public Organization, Unversity of Bristol.

181. Sivakumaran S, Hope S, Bedford H and Ellis J (2013) Children's television viewing and cognitive outcome at seven years-help or hindrance? Annual Conference of the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health, RCPCH 2013 Jointly held with 6th Europaediatrics Glasgow United Kingdom. Conference Start: 20130605 Conference End: 20130608 98:A94-A95.

182. Mildon Katherine H (2009) An investigation into inequalities in parent-child involvement in active play. University of York.

183. Hansen K and Joshi H (2007) Millennium Cohort Study: second survey: a user's guide to initial findings.

184. Pouliou T, Sera F, Griffiths L, Joshi H, Geraci M, Cortina-Borja M and Law C (2015) Environmental influences on children's physical activity. Journal of epidemiology and community health 69:77-85. doi: 10.1136/jech-2014-204287

185. Joshi H and Fitzsimons E (in preparation) The Millennium Cohort study: the making of a multi-purpose resource for social science and policy in the UK.

186. Sammons P, Sylva K, Melhuish E, Siraj-Blatchford I, Taggart B and Elliot K (2003) Measuring the impact of pre-school on children's social/behavioural development over the pre-school period. Institute of Education.

187. SRA (2003) Ethical guidelines. Social Research Association, London

188. Moran-Ellis J (2010) Reflections on the Sociology of Childhood in the UK. Current sociology 58:186-205.

189. McAllister J and Collier J (2014) Birth weight and stuttering: Evidence from three birth cohorts. Journal of fluency disorders 39:25-33.

# Appendix 1 - search syntax

("Millennium Cohort") OR

("Millenium Cohort") OR

("Millennium Birth Cohort") OR

("Millenium Birth Cohort")

Note 'birth cohort' was also used in some databases (see methods section).

First produced in 2016 by: Evidence for Policy and Practice Information and Co-ordinating Centre (EPPI-Centre) Social Science Research Unit UCL Institute of Education, University College London 18 Woburn Square London WC1H 0NR Tel: +44 (0)20 7612 6397

http://eppi.ioe.ac.uk/ http://www.ioe.ac.uk/ssru/

ISBN: 978-1-907345-86-9

The Evidence for Policy and Practice Information and Co-ordinating Centre (EPPI-Centre) is part of the Social Science Research Unit (SSRU), UCL Institute of Education, University College London.

The EPPI-Centre was established in 1993 to address the need for a systematic approach to the organisation and review of evidence-based work on social interventions. The work and publications of the Centre engage health and education policy makers, practitioners and service users in discussions about how researchers can make their work more relevant and how to use research findings.

Founded in 1990, the Social Science Research Unit (SSRU) is based at the UCL Institute of Education, University College London. Our mission is to engage in and otherwise promote rigorous, ethical and participative social research as well as to support evidence-informed public policy and practice across a range of domains including education, health and welfare, guided by a concern for human rights, social justice and the development of human potential.

The views expressed in this work are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the EPPI-Centre or the funder. All errors and omissions remain those of the authors.

This document is available in a range of accessible formats including large print. Please contact the Institute of Education for assistance:

telephone: +44 (0)20 7947 9556 email: info@ioe.ac.uk